OPERATION OF A SINGLE-PHASE GRID CONNECTED INVERTER WITH LARGE DC BUS VOLTAGE RIPPLE FOR DISTRIBUTED GENERATION

Nayeem Ahmed Ninad

A Thesis

in

The Department

of

Electrical and Computer Engineering

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the Degree of Master of Applied Science at

Concordia University

Montréal, Québec, Canada

May 2008

© Nayeem Ahmed Ninad, 2008



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-42495-7 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-42495-7

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis. Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.



ABSTRACT

Operation of a Single-Phase Grid Connected Inverter with Large DC Bus Voltage Ripple for Distributed Generation

Nayeem Ahmed Ninad

Distributed generation (DG) looks promising for meeting the increasing energy demand with reduced environmental impact. Traditionally, the electric power plants are located far from load centers. DG units based on Photovoltaic (PV), wind, fuel cell etc. can be installed at the distribution level close to the loads, thus reducing investments in the utility's infrastructure. Distributed energy resources, DG plus storage, are connected to the grid by means of power electronic converters. Normally, a single-phase voltage source inverter (VSI) is used as a power interface for low power (< 10 kVA) consumer owned DG units. Its main function is to transfer active power to the grid, but it can also provide reactive power compensation adding value to the DG unit. The reliability of single-phase VSI is relatively low due to the large electrolytic capacitors required at the dc bus for attenuating the 2nd order voltage ripple. This Thesis discusses a control scheme suitable for the VSI operating with large dc bus ripple, when a small and high reliability thin film capacitor can be used. It is based on a dc bus voltage ripple estimator and a voltage control loop with higher bandwidth. Different types of current controllers were tested for the inner loop but did not affect much the system's performance. An experimental set-up was implemented to show that a variable power factor inverter with a small dc capacitor can perform better than a conventional inverter regarding the transient response and the low frequency harmonic distortion in the ac side current.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author would like to express his sincere gratitude to his supervisor, Dr. Luiz A. C. Lopes for his invaluable guidance, advice and friendship throughout the course of this study. Also his arrangement for financial support from Natural Science and Engineering Research Council (NSERC) – Solar Building Research Network is gratefully acknowledged.

Special thanks to Mr. Joseph Woods for his technical support, friendship, kindness, and unconditional help.

The author would also like to thank his colleagues in the P. D. Ziogas Power Electronics Laboratory. Smart suggestions from and helpful discussions with Reinaldo Tonkoski, Maged Barsom, Saeed Khedri and Ghulam Dastagir are unforgettable.

Last but not least, the author is very grateful towards his parents whose constant support made it possible to finish the project.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES
LIST OF TABLES xi
LIST OF ACRONYMS xii
LIST OF PRINCIPAL SYMBOLS xiv
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION 1
1.1 Background
1.2 OVERVIEW OF PV POWER SYSTEMS
1.2.1 Photovoltaic (PV) Panels
1.2.2 COMMON CONFIGURATIONS OF GRID INTERFACES FOR PV SYSTEMS
1.2.3 ISSUES WITH SINGLE-PHASE VOLTAGE SOURCE INVERTERS (VSI)
1.3 OBJECTIVES AND CHALLENGES
1.4 Contribution of the Thesis
1.5 Thesis Outline
CHAPTER 2 MODELING AND CONTROL OF THE GRID INTERFACE 14
2 1 INTRODUCTION 14
2.2 DESIGN OF THE POWER CIRCUIT
2.2.1 AC SIDE INDUCTOR
2.2.2 DC SIDE CAPACITOR
2 3 MODELING AND ANALYSIS OF THE CONTROL SYSTEM
2 3 1 INNER CURRENT LOOP
2 3 1 1 PL WITH FEEDFORWARD OF GRID VOLTAGE
2 3 1 2 PROPORTIONAL RESONANT (PR) CONTROLLER 26
2.3.2 OUTER VOLTAGE LOOP
2.4 DC BUS VOLTAGE RIPPLE ESTIMATOR
2.5 CONCLUSION

CHAPTER 3 SIMULATION RESULTS	
3.1 INTRODUCTION	
3.2 REDUCING AC CURRENT DISTORTION IN SINGLE-PHASE INVERTERS	39
3.2.1 FEEDFORWARD DC BUS VOLTAGE RIPPLE COMPENSATION	39
3.2.2 DEAD-TIME COMPENSATION	42
3.3 SIMULATION SCHEMATICS	45
3.4 Performance Verification	49
3.4.1 CURRENT CONTROLLER PERFORMANCE	49
3.4.2 VOLTAGE CONTROLLER & ESTIMATOR PERFORMANCE	
3.4.3 DEAD-TIME EFFECT	54
3.4.4 EFFECT OF FEEDFOR WARD RIPPLE COMPENSATION	55
3.4.5 COMPARISON BETWEEN PROPOSED AND STANDARD SYSTEM	57
3.4.5.1 Steady State	57
3.4.5.2 TRANSIENT RESPONSE	63
3.5 CONCLUSION	66

CHAPTER 4	EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS	68
4.1 INTRODUC	CTION	68
4.2 EXPERIME	INTAL SETUP	68
4.3 THE DSP	DEVELOPMENT SYSTEM	75
4.3.1 Hari	WARE ARCHITECTURE	76
4.3.2 REAL	-TIME INTERFACE TO SIMULINK	77
4.3.3 Simu	LINK BLOCK LIBRARY FOR DS-1103	
4.4 Experime	INTAL RESULTS	79
4.4.1 Perf	DRMANCE OF THE CURRENT CONTROLLER	79
4.4.2 PERF0	ORMANCE OF VOLTAGE CONTROLLER AND ESTIMATOR	
4.4.3 EFFEC	CT OF THE DEAD-TIME AND DC BUS VOLTAGE RIPPLE	83
4.4.4 Com	PARISON BETWEEN THE PROPOSED AND THE STANDARD SYSTEMS.	86
4.4.4.1 S	TEADY STATE	86
4.4.4.2 T	RANSIENT RESPONSE	
4.5 CONCLUS	ION	

CHAPTER 5	CONCLUSION	
5.1 SUMMAR	Υ	
5.2 SUGGEST	IONS FOR FUTURE WORK	
REFERENCE	S	
APPENDIX		
A-1. DC-DC	BOOST CONVERTER ACTING AS CURRENT SOURCE	
A-2. ELECTR	ONIC CIRCUIT FOR THE GATING SIGNALS OF VSI	

LIST OF FIGURES

Fig. 1-1 Cumulative installed PV power in the reporting countries [2]
Fig. 1-2 Output characteristic curves of PV panels
Fig. 1-3 PV inverters. (a) Centralized technology, (b) String technology, (c) Multi-string
technology, (d) Ac-module technology
Fig. 1-4 Three different types of grid-connected filters. (a) L-filter, (b) LC-filter, (c)
LCL-filter
Fig. 1-5 Detailed diagram of the PV inverter system
Fig. 2-1 Two-stage single-phase grid interface for DERs
Fig. 2-2 Block diagram of the current control loop
Fig. 2-3 Bode plot of the uncompensated current loop
Fig. 2-4 Block diagram of the inner current loop with PI controller
Fig. 2-5 Bode diagram of the compensated current loop and PI current controller 25
Fig. 2-6 Bode plot of resonant controller tuned for 60 Hz with different integral gains 27
Fig. 2-7 Block diagram of the current control loop with PR controller
Fig. 2-8 Bode diagram of PR controller and compensated current loop
Fig. 2-9 Block diagram of the outer voltage loop
Fig. 2-10 Bode plot of uncompensated voltage loop 32
Fig. 2-11 Bode diagram of the compensated voltage loop and PI voltage controller 34
Fig. 3-1 Effect of dc link ripple on the inverter output voltage
Fig. 3-2 PWM voltage waveforms for positive current. 43
Fig. 3-3 Complete PSIM model of the grid connected inverter system
Fig. 3-4 Circuit diagram of the single-phase PLL
Fig. 3-5 Circuit diagram of the dc bus voltage ripple estimator
Fig. 3-6 Dead-time compensation circuit 48
Fig. 3-7 PWM modulator and dead-time generation circuit
Fig. 3-8 Steady state reference and output current. (a) PI controller without grid voltage
feedforward, (b) PI controller with grid voltage feedforward, (c) PR current controller. 50

Fig. 3-9 Transient response of the current controller for a step change in PF from 1 to 0.8
lag at rated 100 VA. (a) PI controller with feedforward of grid voltage, (b) PR current
controller
Fig. 3-10 Performance of the voltage loop controller with estimator
Fig. 3-11 Steady state reference and output current for a dead-time of 5 μ s
Fig. 3-12 Steady state reference and output current
Fig. 3-13 Percentage harmonic current with respect to rated fundamental current
Fig. 3-14 Waveforms for the inverter operating with large dc bus voltage ripple
Fig. 3-15 Waveforms for the inverter operating with small dc bus voltage ripple
Fig. 3-16 The response of the inverter system for a step decrease in input power
Fig. 3-17 The response of the inverter system for a step change in reactive power
Fig. 4-1 Laboratory set-up used in the experiments
Fig. 4-2 SIMULINK implementation of the control system for the experimental setup . 72
Fig. 4-3 PLL block inside sub-system
Fig. 4-4 Estimator circuit inside sub-system
Fig. 4-5 SIMULINK implementation of PI voltage controller
Fig. 4-6 SIMULINK implementation of the current controller
Fig. 4-7 Conversion circuit for the control voltage to use with PWM block
Fig. 4-8 Dead-time compensation circuit
Fig. 4-9 The Real-Time Interface in the MATLAB/SIMULINK environment
Fig. 4-10 Master Processor block library for SIMULINK
Fig. 4-11 Slave DSP block library for SIMULINK
Fig. 4-12 Performance of current controller. (a) Steady state reference and output current,
(b) Transient response for a 20% decrease in the reference current
Fig. 4-13 Performance of the voltage loop controller with estimator
Fig. 4-14 Effect of dead-time compensation on the output ac current
Fig. 4-15 Effect of feedforward ripple compensation on the output ac current
Fig. 4-16 Waveforms for the inverter operating with large dc bus voltage ripple
Fig. 4-17 Waveforms for the inverter operating with small dc bus voltage ripple
Fig. 4-18 The response of the inverter system for a step decrease in input power
Fig. 4-19 The response of the inverter system for a step change in reactive power

Fig. 4-20 Waveforms showing start-up transient for the PV inverter system	
Fig. 4-21 Waveforms showing sudden change of reactive power (real power is t	he same)
Fig. 4-22 Waveforms showing turn-off transient for the PV inverter system	97

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3-1 Effect of dead-time on THD of output current	54
Table 3-2 Frequency spectrum data of the results shown in Fig. 3-14 and Fig. 3-15	62
Table 4-1 Frequency content of the signals for different operating conditions	91

А	Ampere
AC	Alternating Current
ADC	Analogue to Digital Converter
APF	Active Power Filter
CCM	Continuous Conduction Mode
dB	Decibel
DAC	Digital to Analogue Converter
DC	Direct Current
DG	Distributed Generation
D-Q	Direct Quadrature
DSP	Digital Signal Processor
ESR	Equivalent Series Resistance
GI	Generalized Integrator
HC	Harmonic Compensator
HCC	Hysteresis Current Controller
Hz	Hertz
IGBT	Insulated-Gate Bipolar Transistor
I/O	Input/Output
MPPT	Maximum Power Point Tracking
PCC	Point of Common Coupling
PF	Power Factor

PI	Proportional Integral
PLL	Phase Locked Loop
РМ	Phase Margin
PR	Proportional Resonant
PV	Photovoltaic
PWM	Pulse Width Modulation
RMS	Root-Mean-Square value
RES	Renewable Energy Sources
SAS	Solar Array Simulator
SPWM	Sinusoidal Pulse Width Modulation
STATCOM	STATic synchronous COMpensator
THD	Total Harmonic Distortion
V	Volt
VA	Volt-Ampere
VARIAC	Variable Auto Transformer
VAR	Variable Reactive Power
VSI	Voltage Source Inverter
W	Watt

xiii

LIST OF PRINCIPAL SYMBOLS

C_{dc}	DC side capacitance
ΔV	Dead-time compensation voltage
E _c	Capacitor energy
FF	Feedforward gain
f_x	Cross-over frequency
fsw	Switching Frequency
ſ	Frequency
$G_p(s)$	Transfer function of plant
$G_c(s)$	Transfer function of controller
Î _{2fsw}	Peak value of dominant switching frequency voltage
<i>i</i> _{d2} *	2 nd order current supplied from dc link
I _r	RMS value of the active component of current
I_q	RMS value of the reactive component of current
I _{ref}	Referenence Current
Iout	Output Current
Ig	Grid current
Îg	Peak value of grid fundamental current
Î,	Peak value of the injected active component of current
K _p	Proportional gain

xiv

K _i	Integral Gain
L	Inductance
ma	Modulation Index
PI_{ν}	Output of voltage loop controller
P_{grid}	Average injected power to the grid
P _{grid}	Power at the grid
Р	Active Power
P_{ac}	Instantaneous ac side power
P _c	Capacitor power
<i>P</i> _{dc}	Instantaneous dc side power
P _{inv}	Instantaneous inverter output power
ϕ	Phase angle of the dc bus voltage ripple
Q	Reactive Power
R	Resistance
S	Laplace variable
arphi	Phase angle of inverter output voltage
t	Time
t _d	Dead-time
t_{off}	Switch turn-off delay time
t _{on}	Switch turn-on delay time
T	Period
T_s	Simulation sampling time

xv

T_{c}	PWM carrier period
τ	Integral Constant of PI controller
θ	Phase difference between grid voltage and current
\hat{v}_{ripple}	Peak value of the 2 nd order harmonic in dc link
Ŷ _{2fsw}	Peak value of dominant switching frequency voltage
\hat{V}_{tri}	Peak value of the triangular carrier signal for the SPWM inverter
V_{comp}	Compensating voltage for dc voltage controller
V _{dc}	DC Bus Voltage
V_{dc0}	Average dc link voltage
V _{dc_max}	Maximum value of the dc link ripple
V_{dc_min}	Minimum value of the dc link ripple
Vg	Grid voltage
ν _{inν}	Inverter output voltage
\hat{V}_{g}	Peak value of grid voltage
V _{sat}	On state voltage drop across the switch
V _d	Diode forward voltage drop
V^*	Commanded or actual modulation signal
\hat{V}_{inv}	Peak value of inverter output voltage
ω	Angular frequency
ω	Resonant frequency of PR controller
ω_{x}	Angular cross-over frequency

xvi

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 BACKGROUND

The energy demand in the world is steadily increasing. Nowadays, fossil fuel is the main energy supplier of the worldwide economy, but it is a major cause of environmental problems (such as global warming, air pollution etc.). The necessity of producing more energy combined with the interest in clean technologies results in an increased development of power distribution systems using renewable energy sources (RES) such as wind energy, hydro, solar, biomass, wave energy, tidal power, ocean thermal energy and geothermal energy [1]. Solar irradiance is a major contributor to the global renewable energy supply. The photovoltaic (PV) cell converts sunlight to electrical current cleanly, without any form of mechanical or thermal interlink. A tremendous surge in PV technology, efficiency and cost reduction in recent years has resulted in a large scope for PV power in distributed generation (DG) system. The number of PV installations has had an exponential growth as shown in Fig. 1-1, mainly due to the governments and utility companies who support the idea of green energy. Due to the latest development in power and digital electronics, the market for small PV power generation system connected to the domestic grid is increasing rapidly. However there are still a number of issues to be worked out, such as the reliability of the power electronic interface where the large electrolytic dc capacitors are the weak link in terms of life span. Besides, the incorporation of features such as reactive power compensation,

voltage regulation and active power filtering would add value to the PV, further motivating their deployment. This thesis deals with some of these issues.



Fig. 1-1 Cumulative installed PV power in the reporting countries [2]

1.2 OVERVIEW OF PV POWER SYSTEMS

1.2.1 PHOTOVOLTAIC (PV) PANELS

PV modules convert solar irradiance in dc power. The amount of generated power varies with the solar irradiance, incidence angle and temperature. PV modules present a non-linear characteristic. The output voltage and consequently the output power varies with the output current as shown in Fig. 1-2. As the solar irradiance varies, the voltage and current that leads to maximum power vary. In order to draw as much power as possible from a PV module, maximum power point tracking (MPPT) algorithms are often included in a power electronic converter placed between the PV module and a load, a battery bank or the ac utility grid.



Fig. 1-2 Output characteristic curves of PV panels

1.2.2 COMMON CONFIGURATIONS OF GRID INTERFACES FOR PV SYSTEMS

This thesis is concerned with low power (< 10 kW) grid interfaces for PV or other sources that produce dc power. In such a system, one has to use a dc-ac converter or inverter to inject power into the ac grid. The grid interface should present the highest possible efficiency, the lowest cost and superior performance in terms of power quality. The electrical distribution system around the world is based on ac voltage, with a few exceptions. Voltage levels are usually around 120 V or 230 V at the residential distribution grid. The grid interface can be categorized into four broad groups: centralized technology, string technology, multi-string technology and ac module technology [3].





In centralized technology, a large number of PV modules are interfaced to the grid through a single inverter as shown in Fig. 1-3(a). The PV modules are connected in series (known as string), each generating a sufficiently high voltage to avoid further amplification. These strings are then connected in parallel in order to reach high power levels. The string inverter, shown in Fig. 1-3(b), is a reduced version of the centralized inverter, where a single string of PV modules is connected to the inverter. The input voltage is usually high enough to avoid voltage amplification by means of a 60 Hz transformer. The multi-string inverter is the further development of the string inverter, where several strings are connected with their own dc-dc converter to a common inverter, as shown in Fig. 1-3(c). This is a typical example of an interface. The main advantage is that the strings can have different characteristics such as voltage level or orientation. The dc-dc converters are used to decouple the different strings allowing them to operate independently at their maximum power point. Besides, the dc-dc converter can also allow electrical isolation and voltage amplification if it incorporates a high frequency transformer. Finally, the ac cell inverter system is the case where one PV panel of a few hundred watts is connected to a single inverter, as shown in Fig. 1-3(d).

All approaches have advantages and disadvantages [4-5] regarding complexity, efficiency, flexibility, reliability, safety, modularity and cost. However, for residential PV installations, the most suitable configuration seems to be the string or the multi-string technologies. These enable minimization of losses associated with the string diodes compared to the centralized technology. Moreover, they can also increase the overall efficiency under special circumstances like partial shading.

1.2.3 ISSUES WITH SINGLE-PHASE VOLTAGE SOURCE INVERTERS (VSI)

One of the main issues of single-phase inverters is a second order component that appears at its dc side. This will be briefly described in the following paragraphs.

If the grid voltage v_g and fundamental current i_g is described by,

$$v_{g} = \hat{V}_{g} \sin(\omega t)$$

$$i_{g} = \hat{I}_{g} \sin(\omega t + \theta)$$
(1-1)

The instantaneous power injected into the grid can be determined as,

$$p_{grid} = v_g i_g$$

$$= \hat{V}_g \sin(\omega t) \cdot \hat{I}_g \sin(\omega t + \theta)$$

$$= \frac{\hat{V}_g \hat{I}_g}{2} [\cos \theta - \cos(2\omega t + \theta)]$$

$$= P_{grid} [\cos \theta - \cos(2\omega t + \theta)]$$
(1-2)

Where \hat{V}_g is the peak value of grid voltage, \hat{I}_g is the peak value of grid fundamental current, θ is the phase difference between grid voltage and current, P_{grid} is the average injected power, ω is the angular frequency and t is the time. Therefore, there are two components of the instantaneous power which must be supplied from the PV inverter. The average value or the first part of the instantaneous power will be supplied from the PV array. The oscillatory power component tends to create a large ripple in the dc bus which can be minimized with a large reactive element such as an inductor or a capacitor. Usually PV inverters are of the voltage source type, presenting an electrolytic capacitor in the dc bus. This component is the main limiting factor of the lifetime of the system [6]. Thus, replacing electrolytic capacitors with other technologies such as thin film, can improve the reliability of PV inverters. The problem is that these capacitors present low

capacitance and the inverter would have to be designed to operate with large dc bus voltage ripple.

The output voltage of the inverter consists of pulses with a fundamental component and harmonics. A low pass filter is connected between the grid and the inverter to attenuate the high frequency switching harmonics that would appear in the ac side current. Usually, the line filter consists of an inductor but other combinations of capacitors and inductors such as LC or LCL-filters can be used as shown in Fig. 1-4.



Fig. 1-4 Three different types of grid-connected filters. (a) L-filter, (b) LC-filter, (c) LCL-filter

The L filter has excellent high frequency switching harmonics rejection capability. It is a suitable choice for low power applications. For applications above several kilowatts, it becomes quite expensive to realize higher value filter reactors. The LC-filter also shows same good performance for high frequency switching harmonics as the L-filter if the grid impedance (not shown in figure) is high compared to the capacitor reactance [7]. On the other hand, the filter capacitor may be exposed to line voltage harmonics, which may result in large current. The LCL filter shares the good properties with the L and LC filters. However, the capacitor is no more exposed to line voltage distortion. Besides, it allows using quite small value of inductors and capacitors, for high power application (hundreds of kW) [8].

The current injected into the grid must comply with the regulations, such as, the IEEE std. 1547 [9], which state the maximum allowable current harmonic injection into the utility/grid. It permits a maximum of 5% for the current total harmonic distortion (THD) factor with individual limits of 4% for each odd harmonic from 3^{rd} to 9^{th} and 2% for each 11^{th} to 17^{th} harmonic.

Grid interface inverters should behave as sinusoidal current sources with the same frequency of the grid. Therefore, one key part of this system is the current control circuit. Different types of current controllers have been reported for VSI. The most common ones are the hysteresis current controllers (HCC) and the sinusoidal pulse width modulator (SPWM) with a PID type controller [10-11]. The first is well known for excellent transient response, inherent peak current limiting capability and their stability and robustness under varying load conditions, but the problem is that it gives a variable switching frequency what complicates the filter design. The second one yields a fixed switching frequency and superior harmonic characteristics, but it cannot achieve completely satisfactory quality of harmonic compensation in active power filter applications.

When the reference current is a dc signal, as in the dc motor drive, zero steady state error can be achieved through a conventional proportional integral (PI) controller. When the reference current is a sinusoidal signal, as in the grid connected PV system or off-grid system, however, straight forward use of the conventional PI controller would lead to steady state error. It cannot provide a very high gain at the concerned frequency, so it results in steady state error and poor disturbance rejection capability. The steady-state error of the PI type controller of current-controlled PV inverters can be significantly

8

reduced with a grid voltage feedforward scheme. An alternative solution to overcome the drawbacks of PI is presented in [12], where a second order generalized integrator (GI) is used. The GI is a double integrator that achieves an "infinite" gain at a certain frequency (resonance frequency), and almost no attenuation exists outside this frequency. Therefore, it can act as a notch filter for selective harmonic compensation. Recently a new type of stationary-frame controller known as proportional resonant (PR) controller has been reported in [13], where the classical PI dc-compensator is transformed into an equivalent ac-compensator having the same frequency response characteristics in the bandwidth of concern. The use of these types of linear current controllers for current control of VSI is advantageous because it uses a fixed switching frequency and provides superior harmonic characteristics. It is considered nowadays the most suitable for PV inverters.

The basic function of a PV inverter is to inject the real power from the PV system into the ac grid. However, it can also be used as power conditioner for reactive power and harmonic compensation for the local load connected to the point of common coupling (PCC). This can add value to the PV system making it more attractive for potential users.

1.3 OBJECTIVES AND CHALLENGES

This thesis deals with small consumer owned single-phase grid-connected voltage source inverters (VSI) without energy storage element, such as a battery, for distributed power generation (DG). A two stage converter system as shown in Fig. 1-5 is considered. A dc-dc converter with MPPT algorithm maximizes the power generated from the PV array. It sources maximum dc power to the dc link of the inverter. A single-phase full

9

bridge inverter transfers the power from the dc link to the ac grid. The dc-ac inverter can also compensate for reactive power of the utility system. A capacitor is placed in the dc link to buffer the instantaneous power difference between the ac side power and the power supplied from the dc-dc converter. At the absence of the real power, such as in the night time, the system can still work as a power conditioner by supplying or absorbing reactive power to the grid.

The main focus of the thesis is on the control of the single phase full bridge inverter so as to allow the use of small, non-electrolytic capacitors in the dc bus for increased reliability while complying with the power quality standards using sinusoidal pulse width modulation (SPWM). The inverter control system should control the ac grid current $i_g(t)$ to supply the available real power and commanded reactive power to the utility $v_g(t)$, while at the same time, dc link voltage $v_{dc}(t)$ should be regulated and kept equal to its reference value.



Fig. 1-5 Detailed diagram of the PV inverter system

The inverter is connected to the grid through an L filter. The inverter is switched using unipolar pulse-width modulation (PWM) scheme, for doubling the frequency of the switching harmonics, where a sinusoidal modulating signal is compared with a triangular signal to generate the gating signal for the switches.

The specific issues that will be covered in this thesis are:

- 1. Systematic design procedure of the passive components of the VSI system.
- Derivation of the system's transfer function, design of controller for the two loops (dc bus voltage control and ac side current control) and analysis of the effect of the controller parameters on the response of the system.
- 3. The investigation of a voltage ripple estimator for operation with a large crossover frequency and small capacitor.

1.4 CONTRIBUTION OF THE THESIS

The major contributions of this thesis are:

 Design of a voltage ripple estimator to estimate the dc bus voltage ripple when the inverter operates with different values of power factor. The estimated ripple is cancelled from the voltage feedback signal, thus allowing operation with a small dc link capacitor. It also ensures low ac grid current distortion in steady state and fast response speed in the transient state. 2. A step by step design procedure for the passive components (filter) of the inverter is presented. Also modeling of the control loops and design of the controllers for regulation of dc bus voltage and ac side current is provided.

3. Implementation of a 100 VA (volt ampere) VSI system with the proposed estimator and calculated controllers. Extensive testing with different combinations of real power and reactive power supplied to the grid is carried out to verify the theoretical analysis and computer simulations. Simulation and experimental work is carried out to compare the proposed system with a standard scheme using a large dc link capacitor, in terms of steady state and transient response.

1.5 THESIS OUTLINE

The contents of this thesis are organized in 5 Chapters.

The first Chapter provides an overview of the PV power system. Specific issues, such as, PV system interconnection to the grid, ac side filter, harmonic regulation for distributed power generation, different types of current controllers, are addressed.

In the second Chapter, a systematic design procedure for power circuit components of the inverter is presented. Modeling of the control loops (dc voltage and ac current) is presented and then the controllers are designed to meet the required specification of the system. The step by step design procedure for a proportional integral (PI) controller and proportional resonant (PR) controller is presented. Finally the concept of the voltage ripple estimator for operation with a large cross-over frequency and small capacitor is discussed. The third Chapter provides the simulation results. The proposed system is compared with a standard system with a large capacitor. Steady state and transient responses are presented. Besides, the effect of dead time of the driver circuit of the switches and dc bus voltage ripple are analyzed and compensation techniques are implemented and tested.

The fourth Chapter presents experimental results based on a 100 W prototype. Extensive laboratory tests are performed to see the effect of dc bus voltage and ac side current regulation of the inverter system with variations in real and reactive power.

The fifth Chapter summarizes the work carried out in this Thesis and the final conclusions. Suggestions for future work on this topic are presented.

CHAPTER 2

MODELING AND CONTROL OF THE GRID INTERFACE

2.1 INTRODUCTION

Low-power (< 10 kW) distributed energy resources (DER) are usually connected to the ac grid through a single-phase voltage source inverter (VSI) at low voltage (110-220V). A major drawback of single-phase VSIs is the double line-frequency voltage ripple on the dc bus. A large electrolytic capacitor, which is a limiting factor for system reliability, is usually employed at the dc terminal to attenuate this low order component [14]. DERs based on photovoltaic (PV) and fuel cells usually employ a two-stage power converter as shown in Fig. 2-1. This reduces the impact of the dc bus voltage ripple on the power source. The use of small non-electrolytic capacitors require an effective means for preventing the large low frequency ripple from propagating through the inverter via the dc bus voltage regulation loop and envelope of the switched inverter voltage that tend to distort the line current. Besides, it is also important to increase the speed of response of the dc bus voltage control loop to avoid large voltage excursions due to active power variations.

A dc-dc converter is used to implement maximum power point tracking (MPPT) on the PV array. In this Thesis, it is assumed that the PV array is decoupled from the dc link by means of the dc-dc MPPT converter and that the dc bus voltage ripple does not interfere with the PV power generation. In principle, the dc-dc converter could be considered as a dc current source connected to the dc link of the inverter. This assumption is verified by simulation in Appendix-1.



Fig. 2-1 Two-stage single-phase grid interface for DERs

A number of solutions have been proposed in the literature for dealing with the double line-frequency voltage ripple in the dc bus. It was shown in [15] that a dc bus voltage can operate with large voltage ripple (peak to peak 25%) without causing distortion in the ac grid current when the voltage control loop bandwidth is designed to be only 10 Hz. The double line-frequency dc bus voltage harmonic is highly attenuated but the voltage loop has a slow speed of response making the dc bus voltage more susceptible to large variations due to sudden active power variations in the system. This

issue was not discussed in [15]. Some schemes as in [16] employ an extra converter such as a high frequency current-fed type active power filter (APF) to circulate the harmonics. In this way, there are no second-order harmonics circulating through the capacitor which can then be made small without resulting in large dc bus voltage ripple. The shortcoming of this solution is the additional cost of the APF. Regarding the problem of propagation of the double-line-frequency component of the dc bus voltage loop, this can be reduced by using a tuned notch filter as proposed in [17]. The main limitation of this technique is that the notch filter is tuned at a given frequency while the grid frequency is allowed to vary in a certain range: $59.4 \text{ Hz} \le f_{grid} \le 60.5 \text{ Hz}$, resulting in reduced effectiveness.

The approach presented in this Thesis is based on the principle of voltage ripple cancellation [18]. The voltage ripple of the dc bus voltage is estimated and subtracted from the actual dc bus voltage as shown in Fig. 2-1. In this way, the feedback signal used in the regulation of the average value of the dc voltage should be ripple free in the steady state and no distortion would appear at the reference current for the sinusoidal pulse-width modulation (SPWM) control of the single-phase VSI.

2.2 DESIGN OF THE POWER CIRCUIT

This section discusses the design of a 100 W, 120 V, 60 Hz single-phase grid interface for DERs for operation with large dc bus voltage ripple. A 21 V to 120 V transformer is used between the inverter and grid. The rated value of the dc bus voltage is selected as 48 V. In this case, even with a large dc voltage ripple, say 6 V peak, the minimum instantaneous dc bus voltage is larger than the peak voltage at the low voltage

side of the transformer, thus avoiding current distortion in the ac side. A full-bridge inverter operating with unipolar-SPWM and a triangular carrier (5 kHz and 10 V peak) is considered. The rated output current of the inverter is 4.7 A (rms) at the low voltage side of the transformer. The input current to the dc link for rated power is 2.083 A. The following subsections, present details of the design of the passive power components.

2.2.1 AC SIDE INDUCTOR

The ac side inductor is selected assuming ideal conditions: The dc bus voltage and the ac grid voltage are ripple free and the modulating signal of the PWM is purely sinusoidal. The inductor is designed so as to limit the magnitude of the switching current harmonics (dominant voltage harmonics in case of SPWM inverters) to a certain percentage of the rated fundamental component. For a good dynamic response, the size of the inductor must be as small as possible. Nevertheless, if the inductor is too small, it cannot suppress the switching ripple current. For high switching frequency and unity power factor (PF) operation, the output voltage of the inverter is approximately equal to the utility voltage. The flow of active power is due to a phase angle between the fundamental component of the inverter voltage and the voltage at the low voltage side of the transformer. In such a case, the modulation index is 0.625 for a dc bus voltage of 48 V. By simulation, one obtains that the magnitude of the dominant voltage harmonic, at twice the switching frequency, is 17.58 V (peak). Considering a 3% allowable dominant switching harmonic current component, the inductor value can be calculated.

$$X_{2f_{SW}} = 2\pi (2f_{SW})L = \frac{\hat{V}_{2f_{SW}}}{\hat{I}_{2f_{SW}}}$$
(2-1)

$$L = \frac{\hat{V}_2 f_{SW}}{\hat{I}_2 f_{SW}} \cdot \frac{1}{2\pi (2f_{SW})} = \frac{17.58V}{(0.03 \cdot 4.7A) \cdot \sqrt{2}} \cdot \frac{1}{2\pi (2 \cdot 5k)}$$
$$= 1.4 \, mH$$

An inductor (L) of 1.5 mH was selected and an internal resistance (R) of 0.15 Ω was assumed.

2.2.2 DC SIDE CAPACITOR

The dc link capacitor is calculated considering the maximum allowable second order harmonic in the dc bus when the converter operates with rated apparent power.

The power supplied from the dc link to the inverter switches can be given as,

$$p_{dc} = V_{dc} i_d^* \tag{2-2}$$

Where, V_{dc} and i_d^* are the dc link average voltage and current supplied from the dc link respectively. Considering the inverter to be a lossless system, it will be equal to the ac side power as given by equation (1-2). Therefore,

$$V_{dc}i_{d}^{*} = \frac{\hat{V}_{g}\hat{I}_{g}}{2} \left[\cos\theta - \cos(2\omega t + \theta)\right]$$

$$i_{d}^{*} = \frac{\hat{V}_{g}\hat{I}_{g}}{2V_{dc}} \left[\cos\theta - \cos(2\omega t + \theta)\right] = I_{d} + i_{d2}^{*}$$
(2-3)

Therefore, the current supplied from the dc link has a 2nd order harmonic i_{d2}^{*} and its magnitude is given by $\frac{\hat{V}_g \hat{I}_g}{2V_{dc}}$ for all PFs. Therefore, at rated apparent power operation, the dc link capacitor can be calculated considering any one operating condition.

For unity power factor operation and neglecting the energy stored in the ac inductor, the instantaneous power flowing through the inverter is given by

$$p_{ac} = v_g(t)i_r(t) = \left(\hat{V}_g \sin \omega t\right) \left(\hat{I}_r \sin \omega t\right)$$
$$= \hat{V}_g \hat{I}_r \sin^2 \omega t = \frac{\hat{V}_g \hat{I}_r}{2} 2 \sin^2 \omega t$$
$$= P(1 - \cos(2\omega t))$$
(2-4)

Where, \hat{I}_r is the peak value of the injected active component of current, \hat{V}_g is the peak value of the grid voltage and P is the average value of the active power injected into the grid.

The difference between the instantaneous and the average active power in the ac side of the inverter produces a voltage ripple at twice the line frequency on the dc bus. So the dc capacitor needs to buffer the power difference between the power supplied by the dc-dc converter and that absorbed by the ac grid. The maximum charging or discharging period of the dc capacitor is T/4 (T=1/60 s). The capacitance of the dc bus capacitor that limits this ripple to a desired value can be calculated considering the power balance concept [19]:

$$\frac{1}{2}C_{dc}\left(V_{dc_{\max}}^{2}-V_{dc_{\min}}^{2}\right) = \int_{T/8}^{T/8} (p_{ac}-P)dt$$
(2-5)

Where $V_{dc_{max}}$ and $V_{dc_{min}}$ are the maximum and minimum value of the dc link ripple and C_{dc} is the capacitance required for active component of the current. So

$$C_{dc} = \frac{\left| 2 \int_{T/8}^{T/8} (p_{ac} - P) dt \right|}{V_{dc_{max}}^2 - V_{dc_{min}}^2}$$

$$= \frac{\left| 2 \int_{T/8}^{T/8} -P \cos(2\omega t) dt \right|}{V_{dc_{max}}^2 - V_{dc_{min}}^2}$$
(2-6)

The 2nd order voltage ripple is symmetrical around the nominal dc link voltage. Hence

$$C_{dc} = \frac{\frac{2P}{\omega}}{4V_{dc}\hat{v}_{ripple}}$$

$$= \frac{P}{2\omega V_{dc}\hat{v}_{ripple}}$$
(2-7)

Where, V_{dc} is the rated dc link voltage and \hat{v}_{ripple} is the peak value of the 2nd order harmonic in dc link.

The dc link capacitor is calculated assuming a maximum peak value of 15% for the second order harmonic in the dc bus when the converter operates with rated power. So the minimum dc capacitor size is

$$C_{dc} = \frac{100}{2 \cdot 2\pi \cdot 60 \cdot 48 \cdot (0.15 \cdot 48)}$$

= 384 \mu F

So a $384 \,\mu F$ capacitor will ensure $\pm 15\%$ ripple of nominal dc link voltage for rated input power to the dc bus. In reality, the actual dc capacitor is $500 \,\mu F$, which is the only available volume at hand that is most close to the value obtained in the design. Hence in that case, the system operates with a dc link ripple of 11.5%. The ESR of the dc bus capacitor is less than 0.1 Ω . This value is less than 2% of the capacitive reactance at 120 Hz.

2.3 MODELING AND ANALYSIS OF THE CONTROL SYSTEM

Grid-connected single phase inverters are usually required to control the magnitude of the dc bus voltage and inject a sinusoidal current into the grid. The control system is usually of the cascaded type with PI controllers employed in both outer voltage and inner current loops, as shown in Fig. 2-1. Unipolar SPWM, which doubles the
effective switching frequency and its associated switching harmonics of the converter, is commonly used for gating signal generation of the power switches. Typically, the inverter operates with unity power factor, but operation with variable power factor for ac bus voltage regulation and load power factor compensation is also possible. The outer loop is intended to regulate the dc bus voltage. Ideally, the output of the voltage controller is a dc value which is multiplied by a sinusoidal template obtained with a phase-locked loop (PLL). It represents the active component of the reference current which indicates the amount of power that is available to the dc link from the PV system or the amount of power supplied to the inverter system to overcome the losses of the system during reactive power compensation mode. The reactive component of the current is determined from the reference reactive power. The total reference current for the current control loop is the sum of active and reactive components of the current. Thus the reference signal for the current loop is a sinusoid with variable magnitude and phase, in the steady-state. The current loop presents a large bandwidth, for fast transient response, and should ideally result in zero magnitude and phase error for the sinusoidal output inverter current.

2.3.1 INNER CURRENT LOOP

The most common types of control schemes used for the inner current loop are: PI controller with feedforward [12] and the proportional resonant (PR) [20]. The main advantage of the latter is that it does not need to feedback the grid voltage, only the injected current which is required for regulating the output current anyway. In the steady-state, they provide the same performance for an ideal (harmonic free) ac grid. When the grid presents low order voltage harmonics, a harmonic compensator (HC) can be

included in parallel with the PR controller for minimizing the current distortion [20]. The speed of response of the two schemes is very similar provided that they are designed with the same specifications, such as the bandwidth and phase margin (PM).

The converter operates at high frequency so that the PWM block and power inverter can be represented by a simple gain with a processing delay, usually equal to half of the carrier period. It represents the relationship between the control voltage (V_{ctrl}) and the fundamental component of the output voltage of the inverter (V_{invl}) .

$$G_{pwm}(s) = \frac{V_{invi}(s)}{V_{ctrl}(s)} = \frac{V_{dc}}{\hat{V}_{tri}} \cdot \frac{1}{1 + sT_s}$$
(2-8)

Where \hat{V}_{tri} is the peak value of the triangular carrier signal for the SPWM inverter. The output current of the inverter is given as,

$$Ri_{g}(t) + L\frac{di_{g}(t)}{dt} = v_{inv}(t) - v_{g}(t)$$
(2-9)

The utility voltage $v_g(t)$ can be considered as a disturbance for the current loop, therefore,

$$I_{g}(s)(sL+R) = V_{inv1}(s)$$

$$\frac{I_{g}(s)}{V_{inv1}(s)} = \frac{1}{sL+R}$$
(2-10)

So the uncompensated current loop is give by,

$$G_{p}(s) = \frac{I_{g}(s)}{v_{ctrl}(s)} = \frac{I_{g}(s)}{V_{inv1}(s)} \frac{V_{inv1}(s)}{v_{ctrl}(s)} = \frac{1}{sL+R} \cdot \frac{V_{dc}}{\hat{V}_{tri}} \cdot \frac{1}{1+sT_{s}}$$
(2-11)

Fig. 2-2 illustrates the block diagram of the ac current control loop. The bode diagram of the system is provided in Fig. 2-3. The cross-over frequency of the current

loop controller is chosen as 600 Hz. At the desired cross-over frequency, the system presents 0.834 dB gain and -98.146° phase.



Fig. 2-2 Block diagram of the current control loop



Fig. 2-3 Bode plot of the uncompensated current loop

2.3.1.1 PI WITH FEEDFORWARD OF GRID VOLTAGE

Since utility voltage acts as a disturbance for the current loop, therefore neglecting the effect of this will create a steady state phase error when the current controller is implemented with a classical PI controller. So to overcome this problem, a grid voltage feedforward should be adopted as shown in Fig. 2-4. The feedforward gain for the grid voltage is given by,

$$FF = \frac{\hat{V}_{tri}}{V_{dc}}$$
(2-12)



Fig. 2-4 Block diagram of the inner current loop with PI controller

The PI current controller is given by,

$$G_{PI}(s) = \frac{K(1+s\tau)}{s\tau}$$
(2-13)

The phase margin (PM) of the loop transfer function (including PI controller) should be 55°, at the cross-over frequency (f_x) of 600 Hz ($\omega_x = 2\pi f_x = 3777 rad/s$). Therefore,

$$\angle G_{PI} + \angle G_P = -180^0 + PM$$
 (2-14)
 $\angle G_{PI} = -26.854^0$

Since

$$\tan\left(\angle G_{PI} + 90^{\circ}\right) = \tau\omega_x \tag{2-15}$$

 $\tau = 5.229 \times 10^{-4}$

Let K=1, the magnitude of the loop transfer function (including the PI controller) at the cross-over point is -0.587 dB. The controller should provide sufficient gain at desired cross-over frequency to make the total gain of the current control loop to be 0 dB. So the gain of the controller is,

$$K = 10^{\frac{gain(dB)}{20}} = 1.079 \tag{2-16}$$

The bode diagram of the compensated current loop and controller is presented in Fig. 2-5.





2.3.1.2 PROPORTIONAL RESONANT (PR) CONTROLLER

Stationary frame controllers are less satisfactory for ac current regulation since they suffer from significant steady state amplitude and phase errors because of gain limitations at the reference fundamental frequency. In contrast, synchronous frame controllers act on dc signals and are therefore usually considered to be superior to stationary frame controllers since operation with zero steady state error is theoretically possible. In three phase system D-Q transformation is used for this purpose. Recently the PR controller has been reported in some literature which gives similar performance as the PI used in D-Q co-ordinate (synchronous reference frame). PR controller attracted an increased interest due to its superior behavior over the traditional PI controllers, when regulating sinusoidal signals. Removal of the steady state error in single phase system, no need for voltage feedforward and easy tuning stands as its main advantages. The transfer function for a PR controller is given as

$$G_{c}(s) = K_{p} + K_{i} \frac{2s}{s^{2} + \omega^{2}}$$
(2-17)

Where K_p is the proportional gain, K_i is the resonant part gain and ω is the resonant frequency of the controller.

This kind of controller can achieve very high gain in a narrow frequency band around the resonance frequency. Fig. 2-6 shows the bode plot of resonant controller tuned for resonance frequency of 60 Hz.



Fig. 2-6 Bode plot of resonant controller tuned for 60 Hz with different integral gains

The desired sinusoidal signal's frequency is chosen as the resonance frequency. The size of the integral constant determines the gain and the bandwidth centered at the concerned resonant frequency. For applications potentially with certain fundamental frequency variation, the integral constant may be oversized accordingly. Infinite gain as well as phase leads or lags of up to 90 degrees can be created at the concerned frequency and the vicinities. Size of the proportional constant decides: 1) stability of the simple proportional system; 2) the sinusoid frequency that can be regulated without violating the stability limits; 3) cross-over frequency and dynamic response; and 4) reduction of the harmonics at other frequencies [21].

Fig. 2-7 shows the block diagram of the current control loop with PR controller. At first, a trial value for the proportional part is determined considering the resonant part to be zero (the controller acting as a proportional controller only). Since the uncompensated current loop has -1.578 dB gain at the desired cross-over frequency, so an initial value of the proportional part is given as,

$$K_p = 10^{\frac{gain(db)}{20}} = 1.199$$



Fig. 2-7 Block diagram of the current control loop with PR controller

The resonant frequency of the controller should be 60 Hz ($\omega = 377 rad/s$). Now by trial and error the values of K_p and K_i for the desired PM of 55° at the cross-over frequency of 600 Hz, can be determined.

$$K_p = 1.073$$
 & $K_i = 1000$

The bode diagram of the controller and compensated system is provided in Fig. 2-8. The given PR controller is difficult to implement, because it means a resonant circuit with infinite quality factor. So instead of that one, a more practical one is used for real time application,

$$G_{C}(s) = K_{p} + K_{i} \frac{2\omega_{cut}s}{s^{2} + 2\omega_{cut}s + \omega^{2}}$$
(2-18)

In practice, ω_{cut} values of 5~15 rad/s have been found to provide a good compromise [21]. ω_{cut} was chosen as 10. Following the same procedure the parameters

for the controller were determined ($K_p = 1.07$ & $K_i = 100$). The bode diagram of the controller and compensated system is provided in Fig. 2-8.



Fig. 2-8 Bode diagram of PR controller and compensated current loop

2.3.2 OUTER VOLTAGE LOOP

The dc link voltage must be regulated to a desired average value. Normally with a dc bus voltage ripple of 1-3 % [22] of the rated dc bus voltage value, the PI controller of the voltage loop is designed for a low cross-over frequency (10 - 20 Hz) in order to attenuate the magnitude of the 120 Hz component that is fed back from the dc bus voltage. This component, after being amplified by the PI controller, is multiplied by the 60 Hz component of the sinusoidal template producing a 180 Hz reference current

component that will certainly appear at the output of the inverter. For operation with a larger dc bus voltage ripple while keeping the magnitude of the 3^{rd} order current harmonic low, the crossover frequency of the voltage loop needs to be further reduced, making the transient response of the dc bus voltage control loop even slower than before. The main problem is that the active power supplied by the first stage to the dc bus can suddenly change resulting in large excursions in the dc bus voltage. In order to deal with the two issues, a voltage ripple estimator is used along with a PI controller designed for a larger bandwidth (~50 Hz). The ripple estimator will calculate the magnitude and phase of the 120 Hz component at the dc bus voltage, which is then subtracted from the signal feedback from the dc bus. This way, the error signal will contain very little of the 120 Hz component and a larger crossover frequency can be used for the dc bus voltage regulating loop, without creating distortions in the ac current.

The inner current loop, that presents a bandwidth of at least an order of magnitude above that of the outer voltage loop with unity feedback, can be represented by a unity gain, at the frequency range considered for the voltage loop. The relationship between variations in the magnitude of the fundamental component of the output current of the inverter and the average value of the dc bus voltage can be calculated using the power balance equations and assuming that the converter is lossless. That is

$$P_{dc} = P_c + P_{ac} \tag{2-19}$$

Where P_{dc} is the power supplied to the dc bus by the dc-dc converter, P_c is the capacitor power and P_{ac} is the active power injected by the inverter into the ac grid. For determining the impact of the variation of the magnitude of the active part of the reference current, that reflects P_{ac} , on the average value of the dc bus voltage, one neglects P_{dc} . Thus,

$$P_c = -P_{ac} \tag{2-20}$$

The energy stored in the capacitor and the power are given as,

$$E_{c} = \frac{1}{2} C_{dc} V_{dc}^{2}$$

$$P_{c} = \frac{dE_{C}}{dt} = \frac{d}{dt} \left(\frac{1}{2} C_{dc} V_{dc}^{2} \right)$$
(2-21)

Therefore,

$$\frac{d}{dt} \left(\frac{1}{2} C_{dc} V_{dc}^{2} \right) = -\frac{\hat{V}_{g} \hat{I}_{r}}{2}$$
(2-22)

Applying small perturbations around the operating point

$$\frac{d}{dt} \left(\frac{1}{2} C_{dc} (V_{dc} + v_{dc})^2 \right) = -\frac{\hat{V}_g (\hat{I}_r + \hat{i}_r)}{2}$$
(2-23)

Neglecting steady-state values and square of small perturbations,

$$\frac{d}{dt} \left(\frac{1}{2} C_{dc} \cdot 2V_{dc} v_{dc} \right) = -\frac{\hat{V}_{g} \hat{i}_{r}}{2}$$

$$s C_{dc} V_{dc} V_{dc}(s) = -\frac{\hat{V}_{g} \hat{I}_{r}(s)}{2}$$
(2-24)

Therefore,

$$\frac{V_{dc}(s)}{\hat{I}_{r}(s)} = \frac{-\hat{V}_{g}}{2 \, s \, C_{dc} V_{dc}} \tag{2-25}$$

The block diagram used for the design of the voltage loop controller is shown in Fig. 2-9.



Fig. 2-9 Block diagram of the outer voltage loop

The bode plot of the uncompensated voltage loop is shown in Fig. 2-10. The cross-over frequency (f_x) of the voltage loop was chosen as 50 Hz $(\omega_x = 2\pi f_x = 314.159 \, rad/s)$. The phase margin (PM) of the open-loop system (including PI controller) should be 45°. At this frequency the plant has a gain of 5.975 dB and a phase of -90°. The PI current controller is given by,





Fig. 2-10 Bode plot of uncompensated voltage loop

Therefore,

$$\angle G_{PI} + \angle G_P = -180^0 + PM \tag{2-27}$$
$$\angle G_{PI} = -45^0$$

Since

$$\tan\left(\angle G_{PI} + 90^{\circ}\right) = \tau\omega_x \tag{2-28}$$
$$\tau = 3.183 \times 10^{-3}$$

Let K=1, the magnitude of the open loop system (including the PI controller) at the cross-over point is 5.985 dB. The controller should provide sufficient gain at desired cross-over frequency to make the total gain of the current control loop to be 0 dB. So the gain of the controller is,

$$K = 10^{\frac{gain(dB)}{20}} = 0.355$$
 (2-29)

The bode diagram of the compensated voltage loop and controller is presented in Fig. 2-11.



Fig. 2-11 Bode diagram of the compensated voltage loop and PI voltage controller

2.4 DC BUS VOLTAGE RIPPLE ESTIMATOR

The instantaneous power that appears in the dc side of the inverter can be represented by

$$p_{dc}(t) = V_{dc}I_{dc} + C_{dc}V_{dc}\frac{dv_{ripple}}{dt}$$
(2-30)

Where I_{dc} is the dc output current of the dc-dc converter.

If $v_g(t)$, $i_g(t)$ and $v_{inv}(t)$ are the grid voltage, grid current and inverter output voltage respectively,

$$v_{g}(t) = \hat{V}_{g} \sin(\omega t)$$

$$i_{g}(t) = \hat{I}_{g} \sin(\omega t + \theta) \qquad (2-31)$$

$$v_{inv}(t) = \hat{V}_{inv} \sin(\omega t + \phi)$$

The instantaneous power at the output of the inverter is given as

$$p_{inv}(t) = v_{inv}(t)i_g(t)$$

= $\hat{V}_{inv}\sin(\omega t + \varphi) \cdot \hat{I}_g\sin(\omega t + \theta)$ (2-32)
= $\frac{\hat{V}_{inv}\hat{I}_g}{2} [\cos(\varphi - \theta) - \cos(2\omega t + \varphi + \theta)]$

Neglecting the losses in the system, one can say that the ac component of power in the dc side is approximately equal to that at the ac side. From equation (2-30) and equation (2-32) one obtains

$$C_{dc}V_{dc}\frac{dv_{ripple}}{dt} = -\frac{\hat{V}_{inv}\hat{I}_g}{2}\cos(2\omega t + \varphi + \theta)$$
(2-33)

$$\frac{dv_{ripple}}{dt} = -\frac{\hat{V}_{inv}\hat{I}_g}{2C_{dc}V_{dc}}\cos(2\omega t + \varphi + \theta)$$

$$v_{ripple} = \int -\frac{\hat{V}_{inv}\hat{I}_g}{2C_{dc}V_{dc}}\cos(2\omega t + \varphi + \theta)dt$$
(2-34)

Finally,

$$v_{ripple}(t) = -\frac{\hat{V}_{inv}\hat{I}_g}{4\omega C_{dc}V_{dc}}\sin(2\omega t + \varphi + \theta)$$
(2-35)

Therefore, peak value (\hat{V}_{ripple}) and phase angle (ϕ) of the dc bus voltage ripple can be expressed as,

$$\hat{V}_{ripple} = \frac{\hat{V}_{inv}\hat{I}_g}{4\,\omega C_{dc}V_{dc}} \tag{2-36}$$

$$\phi = \theta + \varphi \tag{2-37}$$

The parameters \hat{V}_{inv} and \hat{I}_{g} can be determined considering the following steps. The grid voltage is

$$V_g = \frac{\hat{V}_g}{\sqrt{2}} \tag{2-38}$$

The inverter output current can be given as,

$$I_g = I_r + jI_q \tag{2-39}$$

Where I_r and I_q are the rms value of the active and reactive component of the current. So

$$\hat{I}_{g} = \sqrt{2}\sqrt{I_{r}^{2} + I_{q}^{2}}$$
 and $\theta = \tan^{-1}\left(\frac{I_{q}}{I_{r}}\right)$ (2-40)

The impedance of the inverter output filter is given as,

$$Z_f = R + jX_l \tag{2-41}$$

Where R and $X_l = 2\pi fL$ are the output filter internal resistance and reactance respectively.

So

$$V_{inv} = V_g + I_g Z_f$$

= $V_g + (I_r + jI_q)(R + jX_1)$ (2-42)
= $(V_g + I_r R - I_q X_1) + j(I_q R + I_r X_1)$

Finally,

$$\hat{V}_{inv} = \sqrt{2} \sqrt{\left(V_g + I_r R - I_q X_I\right)^2 + \left(I_q R + I_r X_I\right)^2}$$
(2-43)

$$\varphi = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\left(I_q R + I_r X_l \right)}{\left(V_g + I_r R - I_q X_l \right)} \right)$$
(2-44)

A PLL synchronized to the utility, can be used to obtain the unity sinusoidal template for the reference current. Besides, the phase provided by the PLL can be used to generate the $sin(2\omega t)$ template. The PLL also provides the magnitude of the utility voltage. I_r and I_q can be obtained from the voltage loop controller and the reference reactive power respectively.

2.5 CONCLUSION

In this Chapter, a systematic approach was used for designing the power and control circuits of the single-phase grid interface. The study started with the design of the passive components for the single phase PV inverter. It was followed by the modeling of the dc bus voltage control and ac side current control. A step by step procedure is presented for the controller design to meet the specifications, such as, phase margin at the desired cross-over frequency. Two types of current controller (PI with feedforward and PR) have been presented. A simple PI controller design has been presented for the dc bus voltage regulation. Finally the theory of the dc bus voltage ripple estimator operation is mathematically presented. The performance achieved with the filters, controllers and ripple estimator for the single-phase grid-connected inverter will be verified by means of simulations in Chapter 3 and in an experimental set-up in Chapter 4.

CHAPTER 3 SIMULATION RESULTS

3.1 INTRODUCTION

This Chapter focuses on the preliminary verification and performance assessment of a single-phase grid interface for a distributed generation unit that operates with a large dc bus voltage ripple resulting from the use of a smaller dc bus capacitor. The power and main control circuits of the interface were discussed and designed in the previous Chapters. This study is carried out with simulations using the package PSIM® which is very user friendly. The main issue to be considered in the steady-state condition is the impact of the dc bus voltage ripple on the distortion of the current at the ac side of the interface. The voltage ripple estimator discussed in Section 2.4 should be capable of reducing the propagation of the dc bus voltage ripple through the dc bus voltage control loop leading to a reference current for the inner loop that is virtually sinusoidal. However, the envelope of the switched voltage at the ac side of the inverter will not be a square waveform. It presents the ripple of the dc bus, what can create low frequency noncharacteristics current harmonics. A solution based on the modification of the modulating signal, which is made non-sinusoidal (distorted), will be included in the control system to minimize the ac side current distortion.

The simulation studies will also help understand and solve a problem that was identified during the implementation of the experimental set-up. The integrated gate drive circuit of the IGBTs of the inverter present a relatively large dead-time, for avoiding

38

short-circuits through an inverter leg, leading to distortions in the ac side current. This phenomenon is modeled in the simulation circuit, to allow a quantitative analysis of the distortion as a function of the dead-time and also to verify the effectiveness of a well-known compensating method.

Finally, the proposed system will be compared with a standard one in terms of steady state and transient performance.

3.2 REDUCING AC CURRENT DISTORTION IN SINGLE-PHASE INVERTERS

The impact of the dc bus voltage ripple of single-phase inverters on low order current harmonics in the ac side of an inverter was discussed in the previous Chapter and a dc bus voltage ripple estimator was discussed and designed as a means for minimizing it. However, this is not the only way the dc bus voltage ripple can result in low frequency current harmonics in the ac side. These also appear when the inverter operates with sinusoidal pulse width modulation (SPWM) in open loop. The following section discusses an alternative solution for this problem. Then, the impact of the dead-time of the switch driver on the harmonics of the output voltage waveform of the inverter is investigated and an appropriate compensation scheme is presented.

3.2.1 FEEDFORWARD DC BUS VOLTAGE RIPPLE COMPENSATION

Sinusoidal pulse width modulation (SPWM) is a well known technique for generating the gating signals of inverters. It is usually assumed that the dc bus voltage is ripple free. In such a case, for a sinusoidal modulating signal the voltage at the ac side will contain only harmonics at bands around multiples of the switching frequency that is usually of tens of kHz. Thus, the ac filters are relatively small, designed for high frequency (switching) harmonics. However, in real applications, the dc bus voltage can present a considerable ripple, depending on the inverter topology (single or three-phase), the dc capacitor size, the type of load and the operating conditions [23]. In such a case, the envelope of the switched voltage at the ac side of the inverter will not be a square waveform. It presents the ripple of the dc bus that can lead to low frequency noncharacteristics current harmonics. This can be seen in Fig. 3-1 for the ideal and practical (dc bus voltage with ripple) cases. Note that the inverter operates with open loop carrier based unipolar SPWM.



Fig. 3-1 Effect of dc link ripple on the inverter output voltage.

(a) Pure dc link, (b) Dc link with a large ripple, (c) Percentage harmonic component of output voltage with respect to fundamental

To correct this, the carrier signal can be modified accordingly to the dc link ripple [24]. So when the ripple increases then the carrier should be increased proportionally to compensate for the effect of the increased ripple on the inverter dc bus voltage and vice versa. Since the carrier frequency is much higher than the harmonic content of the ripple, the capacitor voltage can be considered constant over one carrier cycle. By simply measuring the capacitor voltage and dividing by the average dc value, we can obtain a normalized quantity. By multiplying this quantity to the normalized carrier, a modified carrier signal can be obtained scaled proportionally to the dc link fluctuation.

Considering that usually carriers and modulators are already available in digital signal processing (DSP) control boards, and that the PWM strategies are already implemented, it is not straightforward to implement the above algorithm. Instead, an inverse implementation, by modifying the reference signal, of the same feedforward mechanism can be implemented. This can be done by dividing the reference with the feedforward values instead of multiplying the corresponding carrier. So, mathematically the modified modulation index is given as,

$$m_{a}'(t) = m_{a}(t) \frac{V_{dc0}}{v_{dc}(t)}$$
(3-1)

Where $m_a(t)$ is the reference modulation index of the inverter, V_{dc0} is the average dc link voltage and $v_{dc}(t)$ is the dc link voltage. This dc-link feedforward compensation technique will be verified with simulation in Section 3.4.4.

3.2.2 DEAD-TIME COMPENSATION

In order to avoid shoot-through of the dc link through the switches included in the dc-ac inverter, a dead-time or blanking time must be introduced between the turn-off and turn-on gating signals. To ensure that both switches of the inverter leg never conduct simultaneously a small time delay is added to the gate signal of the turning on device. This delay introduces a load dependent magnitude and phase error in the output voltage. There are various solutions available for addressing the dead-time effect. The solution provided by [25] has been adopted for this research work. It can be understood by considering one of the inverter legs over one carrier period. Fig. 3-2 shows the idealized waveforms of the PWM carrier signal and reference voltages for positive current. The idealized gate signals v_{g_+} and v_{g_-} , ideal output voltage V_{AN}^{*} , actual output voltage V_{AN} without dead-time compensation , actual voltage V_{AN} compensated for dead-time are also included. It shows there is an average voltage loss or gain per carrier period because of the dead-time.

The basic principle is to compensate for the average loss or gain of voltage over one carrier period. The volt-second error can be interpreted as the difference between the desired voltage V_{AN}^{*} and the actual voltage V_{AN} . The (+) and (-) signs in the bottom trace of Fig. 3-2 indicate that in part of the carrier cycle there is a gain of instantaneous average voltage and in part of it there is a loss of volt-seconds.



Fig. 3-2 PWM voltage waveforms for positive current.

(From top : reference voltage and carrier signal, gating signal of top switch, gating signal for bottom switch, ideal PWM output voltage, actual output voltage without compensation, actual voltage after compensation) During the turn-off process the voltage transition is delayed t_{off} (switch turn-off delay time) seconds, hence increasing the average voltage (+ region). While the turn-on process is delayed by the dead-time t_d hence reducing the average voltage (first - region) and additionally, because of the turn-on delay, the voltage does not go high until after t_{on} (switch turn-on delay time), giving rise to an additional reduction in the voltage (second - region). When the current is positive, the net effect over one carrier cycle is the loss of average voltage given by ΔV [25]. The error due to the non-ideal switching of one leg is given as,

$$\Delta V = \frac{t_d + t_{on} + t_{off}}{T_c} \left[V_{dc} - V_{sat} + V_d \right] + \frac{V_{sat} - V_d}{V_{dc}} V^* + \frac{V_{sat} + V_d}{2}$$
(3-2)

Where T_c is the PWM carrier period, V_{sat} is the on state voltage drop across the switch, V_{dc} is the average dc link voltage, V_d is the diode forward voltage drop and V^* is the commanded or actual modulation signal.

A similar analysis shows that, for negative current there is a net gain of average voltage ΔV . The voltage distortion increases with switching frequency as in equation (3-2). Therefore, the modulating voltage should be modified by ΔV , such that after passing through the inverter, the instantaneous average output voltage is equal to the desired one. This is accomplished by modifying the actual commanded voltage to be $V^* + \Delta V$ when the current is positive and $V^* - \Delta V$ when the current is negative. This approach will be verified by simulation in Section 3.4.3.

The dead-time of switches used in low voltage grid interfaces are usually very small ($t_d < 1\mu s$), not requiring dead-time compensation. However, in this case as the

inverter used for the experimental set-up presents an inherent dead-time of 4.8 μs , a large total harmonic distortion (THD) appeared in the ac side current, requiring the use of dead-time compensation.

3.3 SIMULATION SCHEMATICS

The system described in Fig. 2-1 was modeled with PSIM as shown in Fig. 3-3. A PV array with dc-dc converter (average current mode controlled) is represented as a controlled current source to the dc link of the voltage source inverter. The dc capacitor (C_{dc}) is used to buffer the pulsating power of the system resulting from the ac side of the inverter. It decouples the ac side from the PV array. A step down transformer is used between the ac source and the inverter. The low voltage characteristic of the PV array and boost converter (~ 48 V) requires the use of a step up transformer for grid connection at 120 V. The inverter is connected to the low voltage side of the transformer through an L-filter. The filter (with internal resistance) is represented as a RL series impedance. The low voltage side of the transformer is considered as the reference voltage for the inverter control system.



(a) Power Circuit



(b) Control Circuit

Fig. 3-3 Complete PSIM model of the grid connected inverter system

Fig. 3-3 shows that the dc side voltage (V_{dc}) is measured and the estimated ripple (*Ripple*) is subtracted from it. The resulting signal $(V_{dc} - Ripple)$ is passed through the voltage controller to regulate the dc bus voltage. The output of the controller is the peak value of the active part of the current and is multiplied with the sine template (in phase with the grid voltage) to obtain the instantaneous active current. The reactive component of the current is obtained from the reference reactive power and the rms value of the voltage. The actual reference current (I_g) is the sum of the active and reactive component of current. It is compared with the reference current and passed through the current controller which gives the modulating voltage of the SPWM inverter. Fig. 3-3 also shows that a PI controller with grid feedforward is used in this case. Dead-time compensation and dc bus voltage ripple compensation is implemented before passing the output of the current torough the SPWM modulator to generate the gating signals.

A PLL synchronized to the low voltage side of the transformer is used to get the rms value. The PLL generates the orthogonal current templates using a structure based on second order generalized integrator [26]. The phase information provided from the PLL is used in the estimator for dc bus voltage ripple estimation. The schematic of the PLL is provided in Fig. 3-4.



Fig. 3-4 Circuit diagram of the single-phase PLL

The schematic for the dc bus voltage ripple estimator is shown in Fig. 3-5. The inputs to the estimator block are the active (I_p) and reactive (I_q) components of current, the grid rms voltage (V_{g_rms}) , the dc bus reference voltage (V_{dc_ref}) and the phase information (ωt) obtained from the PLL. Equation (2-40), equation (2-43) and equation (2-44) are used to implement these blocks. Finally the estimated ripple is given by equation (2-36) and equation (2-37).



Fig. 3-5 Circuit diagram of the dc bus voltage ripple estimator

The dead-time compensation block is implemented according to equation (3-2). It depends on the dead-time value, switch turn-on and turn-off times, diode voltage drop, switch on state voltage drop, dc link voltage and the modulating voltage. These parameters of the experimental inverter system will be provided in the next Chapter. The switches were modeled with the same specifications and resulted in a dead-time compensation voltage of 1.1 V. Therefore it should be added to the actual control voltage when the current is positive and subtracted when the current is negative. This is implemented as shown in Fig. 3-6.



Fig. 3-6 Dead-time compensation circuit

Finally the modulator with dead-time circuit is provided in Fig. 3-7. The control voltage is compared with a 5 kHz triangular carrier signal. Dead-time is introduced between the gating pulses of the same leg to avoid short circuit of the dc bus. The dead-time circuit works on the principle of generating a short duration pulse by a mono-stable timer at each transition of the gating signal. Then the inverted output and the two gating signals of the same leg are passed through an AND gate to introduce the dead-time.



Fig. 3-7 PWM modulator and dead-time generation circuit

3.4 PERFORMANCE VERIFICATION

3.4.1 CURRENT CONTROLLER PERFORMANCE

The performance of the current controllers (PI, PI with grid feedforward and PR) are verified first. This is done by replacing the current source and capacitor in the dc side of the inverter with an ideal dc voltage source. Thus, there is no need for a dc bus voltage control loop and compensation of the dc bus voltage ripple. The dead-time circuit and compensator are disabled for the test of the current controller. An arbitrary sinusoidal reference current is created. Without the feedforward of the grid voltage the PI current

controller introduces a steady state error as shown in Fig. 3-8, which is not acceptable for a grid interface due to errors in the active and reactive power. Steady state and transient responses for the PI with grid voltage feedforward and PR current controller are provided in Fig. 3-8 and 3-9 respectively. They provide almost similar performances when they are designed with the same specifications (PM and cross-over frequency), as can be seen in the figures. There will be always a steady state current error for the PI current controller. With the feedforward, it can be significantly reduced to 0.08 A, but cannot be zero. It's because of the inability of the PI controller to provide a large gain at the concerned (grid) frequency. The PR controller overcomes this problem.



Fig. 3-8 Steady state reference and output current. (a) PI controller without grid voltage feedforward, (b) PI controller with grid voltage feedforward, (c) PR current controller



Fig. 3-9 Transient response of the current controller for a step change in PF from 1 to 0.8 lag at rated 100 VA. (a) PI controller with feedforward of grid voltage, (b) PR current controller

3.4.2 VOLTAGE CONTROLLER & ESTIMATOR PERFORMANCE

The voltage controller was designed with a PM of 45° and a cross-over frequency of 50 Hz. Fig. 3-10 shows the steady state and the transient response of the system. The dc bus voltage ripple feedforward compensation, dead-time circuit and compensator are not used for this test. Here V_{dc} is the dc link voltage, V_{comp} (= V_{dc} - Ripple) is the signal passed through the voltage loop controller to regulate the dc link voltage. In steady state V_{comp} is almost a ripple free signal. Therefore the voltage loop controller can operate with a higher cross-over frequency. In this case the output of the controller contains a small percentage of harmonics. Therefore, the active component of the reference current contains very low amounts of 3rd and 5th harmonic resulting in a low THD in the output current. The quantitative results showing the effectiveness of the ripple estimator and voltage loop controller are presented later in Table 3-2. For transient response, the dc link voltage is changed from 48V to 40V at 0.2 s while keeping the input current to the dc link the same as before. V_{comp} follows the average value of the dc bus voltage after the disturbance. The dc bus voltage reaches the steady state (settling time for 2 %) within less than 1.5 ac line cycles.



(a)



(b)

Fig. 3-10 Performance of the voltage loop controller with estimator. (a) Steady state, (b) Transient

3.4.3 DEAD-TIME EFFECT

As mentioned before, the gate drive circuit of the inverter switches presents an inherent dead-time resulting in current distortions in the experimental set-up. The phenomenon was modeled in PSIM to allow the assessment of the impact of the dead-time on the current distortion and also for testing a solution for this problem. The same circuit as used for the PR current controller performance assessment is used for this test with the addition of the dead-time circuit and compensator. Table 3-1 presents the effect of dead-time on the THD of the output current when the reference current is a pure sinusoid of 60 Hz and rated value (with no compensation). The inverter switching frequency is 5 kHz.

Dead-time	THD
(μs)	(%)
0	0
1	0.35
2	0.88
3	1.44
4	2.08
5	2.66

 Table 3-1 Effect of dead-time on THD of output current

Therefore, if the driver of the switches come with a relatively large value of deadtime, then it is necessary to compensate the effect of the dead-time. Otherwise, it will be difficult to cope with the requirement of the standards for distributed generation. Fig. 3-11 shows the output current waveform with and without dead-time compensation. Without compensation, around the zero-crossing point the current stays at zero for sometime and then starts following the reference current. Here one sees the distortion around the zero-crossing of the waveform can be virtually eliminated with the circuit describe in Fig. 3-6 and where "cf" is chosen based on equation (3-2).



Fig. 3-11 Steady state reference and output current for a dead-time of 5 µs

3.4.4 EFFECT OF FEEDFORWARD RIPPLE COMPENSATION

As mentioned before (Fig. 3-1), the ripple of the dc link appear as a time varying envelop on the output voltage waveform of the inverter operating in open loop, introducing low order voltage harmonics which results in low order current harmonics in the ac side of the inverter. To address this phenomenon a simplified circuit was implemented where the dc bus is represented by a 48 V battery and a 6 V 120 Hz ac source. An arbitrary sinusoidal 60 Hz reference current and the PI current controller with grid voltage feedforward were used for assessing the impact of the dc bus voltage ripple on the ac side current. The block for the feedforward of the dc bus voltage ripple described by equation (3-1) was implemented as shown in Fig. 3-3 to modify the modulating signal of the inverter. Fig. 3-12 shows the waveforms of the reference current and output current for rated reference current (4.7 A) with and without dc link voltage feedforward block. Fig. 3-13 shows the percentage harmonic content of the current with respect to the rated fundamental current of 4.7A with and without dc link voltage feedforward. The dominant 3^{rd} harmonic reduces significantly from 3.2% to 0.3% of the rated fundamental current for feedforward ripple compensation, while the 5^{th} harmonic reduces from 0.6% to 0.15%.



Fig. 3-12 Steady state reference and output current



Fig. 3-13 Percentage harmonic current with respect to rated fundamental current
3.4.5 COMPARISON BETWEEN PROPOSED AND STANDARD SYSTEM

The performance of the single-phase grid connected PV inverter operating with a large dc bus voltage ripple, voltage control loop designed for a bandwidth of 50 Hz and with the voltage ripple estimator will be compared to that of a standard grid interface with a small dc bus voltage ripple and a low bandwidth for the voltage loop. This is done in the following subsections by means of simulations. According to equation (2-5), the dc capacitor of the standard scheme is equal to 1920 μ F for a 3% dc bus voltage ripple at rated power. The parameters of its PI controller of the voltage loop, designed for a bandwidth of 10 Hz, using the approach described in Section 2.3.2, are K_{Pl} = 0.273 and τ = 0.016 s.

The entire circuit diagram as presented in Fig. 3-3 is considered for the proposed system, while for the standard scheme, the voltage ripple estimator is removed. The dc bus voltage is directly fed to the voltage loop controller designed with a low cross-over frequency.

3.4.5.1 STEADY STATE

Fig. 3-14 shows some waveforms for the inverter operating with large dc bus voltage ripple and rated apparent power for different power factors. The waveforms included in the figure are the dc link voltage (V_{dc}) , the compensated dc link voltage $(V_{comp} = V_{dc} - Ripple)$ for dc link voltage regulation, the output of the voltage loop controller (PI_v) , the reference current (I_{ref}) and the output current of the inverter (I_{out}) . Since the inverter operates with rated VA, therefore, the magnitude of the ripple in the dc link are almost the same for the three cases, the difference being the variation of the

phase of the ripple with the phase of the output current. The voltage V_{comp} sent to the voltage loop controller is almost ripple free, which ensures low harmonics at its output. The output dc value of the voltage controller determines the magnitude of the active component of the current supplied to the grid, therefore, for 100 W and 80 W, it was 6.2 A and 4.92 A respectively. In case of operation as a STATCOM (reactive power compensator) during night time when no active power is produced by the PV panel, the output is – 0.57 A, i.e., it consumes power from the grid to compensate for the losses of the switches and the capacitor (ESR).





Fig. 3-14 Waveforms for the inverter operating with large dc bus voltage ripple. (a) P = 100 W Q = 0 VAR, (b) P = 80 W Q = 60 VAR, (c) P = 0 W Q = -100 VAR

The results for the inverter operating with small dc bus voltage ripple for the same three cases are presented in Fig. 3-15. In this case, the dc bus voltage is directly sent to the voltage controller instead of the compensated dc bus voltage V_{comp} of the proposed

system. The feedback signal for the controller contains more ripple in this case. The output of the voltage controller presents more 2nd harmonic compared to the proposed system although the controller is designed with a lower cross-over frequency. Therefore the THD of the reference and output current are a little bit higher for the standard scheme compared to the proposed system.





Fig. 3-15 Waveforms for the inverter operating with small dc bus voltage ripple. (a) P = 100 W Q = 0 VAR, (b) P = 80 W Q = 60 VAR, (c) P = 0 W Q = -100 VAR

Table 3-2 presents a summary with the harmonic spectra obtained for the two systems (small and large dc capacitors) and for the three active and reactive power flow conditions shown in Fig. 3-14 and Fig. 3-15. There one can see that the ripple value in the dc bus is much bigger for the small capacitor system than for the large capacitor and that it varies a little bit with the operating conditions although the rated VA at the reference ac voltage point is the same. This could be caused by the different magnitude of the fundamental voltage that appears at the ac side of the inverter according to equation (2-38). Besides, in case of STATCOM operation, there is a small P (real power) supplied to the inverter due to the losses of converter and capacitor. Therefore, in rated reactive power operation, the losses will create a small active component of current resulting in the ripple to be a bit higher than the desired value. Nonetheless, the magnitude of the harmonic components in the output of the dc bus voltage controller is much smaller for the small capacitor system due to the voltage ripple estimator, but it is not zero. Recall

that the ripple estimator was designed for the dominant 2nd order harmonic in the dc bus and assuming an ideal dc capacitor and that all the 120 Hz current that comes from the dc side of the inverter circulates through the capacitor. In practice this is not the case since the capacitor presents an equivalent series resistance (ESR) and part of the 120 Hz current flows through the output part of the dc-dc converter, see Appendix 1.

The dc bus voltage also presents a small 4th order harmonic that appears due to the harmonic ac currents. The presence of small 2nd and 4th order harmonic at the output of the voltage loop controller creates the 3rd and 5th order components in the reference and in the output currents of the inverter. The magnitude of all odd harmonics are less than 3% and the total harmonic distortion (THD) is below 4% for the standard system, while for the proposed system, with small capacitor and ripple estimator, it is 2% and 3% respectively, considering the dominant low frequency harmonics in the output current.

1 able 3-2 Frequency spectrum data of the results shown in Fig. 3-14 and Fig. 3-	ctrum data of the results	10wn in Fig. 3-14	and Fig. 3-15
--	---------------------------	-------------------	---------------

		P = 100 W		P = 80 W		P = 0 W	
		Q = 0	VAR	Q = 60) VAR	Q =-10	0 VAR
		Large	Small	Large	Small	Large	Small
		C_{dc}	C_{dc}	C_{dc}	C _{dc}	C_{dc}	C_{dc}
		and	and	and	and	and	and
		f_x at	f_x at	f _x at	f _x at	f _x at	f _x at
		10 Hz	50 Hz	10 Hz	50 Hz	10 Hz	50 Hz
Do link Valtage	DC	48	48	48	48	48	48
De mik voltage	120Hz	1.44	5.6	1.37	5.24	1.68	5.24
Output of Voltage Controller	DC	6.2	6.13	4.96	4.85	0.57	0.37
	120Hz	0.4	0.12	0.38	0.07	0.46	0.13
	240Hz	0.004	0.06	0.003	0.05	0.01	0.07
Reference Current	60Hz	6.19	6.18	6.23	6.29	6.72	6.74
	180Hz	0.2	0.09	0.21	0.06	0.23	0.05
	300Hz	0.002	0.03	0.003	0.03	0.07	0.03
Output Current	60Hz	6.33	6.32	6.37	6.43	6.87	6.89
	180Hz	0.18	0.08	0.22	0.06	0.27	0.07
	300Hz	0.045	0.07	0.015	0.01	0.04	0.02

The dominant switching frequency harmonic current, not shown in previous table, was measured with different PF at rated VA and it is always around 0.13 A (< 3% of rated fundamental current), complying with the design specifications for the output L-filter.

3.4.5.2 TRANSIENT RESPONSE

The response of the two systems to a step decrease of 20% in the input power (100 W to 80 W while Q = 0 VAR) injected into the dc bus of the inverter by the dc-dc converter is shown in Fig. 3-16. As the input power supplied decreases at 0.65 s, the magnitude of the dc bus voltage ripple also decreases for both systems. The compensated dc bus voltage (V_{comp}) follows the average value of the dc bus voltage during the transient proving the effectiveness of the estimator for the proposed system. There one sees that the transient response of the system with a small capacitor (large ripple) and higher bandwidth is faster than that of the system with large capacitor and lower bandwidth. There was no significant voltage sag (undershoot) in the dc bus of the first unlike in the second one when there is a sudden change in the power supplied by the PV system. This shows that a fast voltage control loop can effectively prevent large voltage excursions in the dc bus voltage for the inverter with a small capacitor. Therefore, it should be possible to keep the instantaneous voltage at the dc bus above a desired value for a given maximum input power variation.



Fig. 3-16 The response of the inverter system for a step decrease in input power.(a) Small capacitor system, (b) Large capacitor system

The transient response of the inverter operating as a STATCOM (power conditioner) is shown in Fig. 3-17. The reactive power supplied by the inverter was reduced from 100 VAR to 80 VAR at 0.65 s. The variation of the dc bus voltage, output of the voltage loop controller and the ac output current of the inverter are included in the figures. There one sees that the dc bus voltage varies a bit in both cases and that the transient response is faster for the proposed system. As the reactive power decreases for the inverter, the magnitude of the current also decreases resulting in less losses in the inverter. Therefore, the active component of the current supplied to the inverter for regulating the dc bus voltage also decreases which becomes clear at the output of the voltage loop controller whose average value is decreased in magnitude.



65



Fig. 3-17 The response of the inverter system for a step change in reactive power. (a) Small capacitor system, (b) Large capacitor system

3.5 CONCLUSION

This Chapter has presented details of the circuit implementation in PSIM® of the grid-connected PV interface for small scale distributed power generation as well as reactive power compensation. The importance of the dead-time and dc bus voltage ripple compensation has been addressed and circuit implementation of the compensation techniques are presented. The effectiveness of the voltage ripple estimator, current controllers (PI with grid voltage feedforward and PR) and the dc bus voltage control loop are verified by simulation. The proposed system is compared with a standard system that operates with large dc bus capacitor and the voltage loop controller is designed with a

bandwidth at 10 Hz. In steady state the low order harmonics are analyzed, while in the transient, it is verified by amount of undershot/overshot and the settling time of the concerned parameters. The system is capable of working with large dc bus voltage ripple that allows the use of a small, non-electrolytic capacitor for increased reliability. The effect of the reduced inertia of the smaller dc capacitor on the magnitude of the voltage excursions during transients due to active power variations was compensated with a voltage control loop designed for a higher bandwidth. The voltage ripple estimator played an important role in allowing the bandwidth of the voltage loop to be increased without significantly increasing the distortion of the output current. Chapter 4 will present the experimental result of the simulation work.

CHAPTER 4 EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS

4.1 INTRODUCTION

This Chapter presents details of a laboratory prototype that was implemented to validate the simulation results discussed in the previous Chapter. It also allowed the identification of other problems that can arise in a practical system. For instance, the issue with the harmonic distortion in the ac side current due to the relatively large dead-time of the gate drive circuit of the inverter was identified at this stage. This was followed by supplemental simulation studies to obtain quantitative results between the dead-time and the low frequency harmonic distortion in the ac current. Besides, the impact of the ESR of the dc capacitor in the accuracy of the ripple estimator was observed as well as the effect of the finite speed of the digital signal processor (DSP). The experimental results for different operating conditions are presented and a comparison study in terms of steady state and transient response is provided with a standard system. Finally the conclusions are stated.

4.2 EXPERIMENTAL SETUP

Fig. 4-1 depicts the laboratory set-up used to obtain the experimental results. The single-phase full bridge inverter is implemented with a SEMISTACK system by SEMIKRON. It uses an IGBT module (SKM50GB123B, SEMIKRON) with a gate drive circuit (SKHI22, SEMIKRON) for the IGBT switches. A solar array simulator (E4350B,

Agilent) operating in the constant current mode emulates the dc-dc MPPT converter and PV array. It allows step variations of the current injected into the dc bus to verify the response of the system to variations of the PV power generation.



Fig. 4-1 Laboratory set-up used in the experiments

A small (500 μF) dc bus capacitor is connected at the output of the solar array simulator when operating with the proposed control strategy (voltage ripple estimator and higher bandwidth for the dc bus voltage loop). A large (1920 μF) capacitor is used for the analysis of a "standard system", where the voltage ripple estimator is deactivated and the bandwidth for the dc bus voltage loop is set at 10 Hz. The operation of the solar array simulator (SAS) is limited to a maximum capacitance of 2000 μF at its output. Above this value, the SAS cannot behave as a current source. The maximum output voltage for the PV array simulator is 60 V. Thus the rated dc bus voltage was chosen as 48 V to allow the operation of the inverter with a large dc link ripple, up to 12 V peak to peak for the proposed system operating at rated power.

At the ac side of the inverter one sees an 1.5mH inductor with an internal resistance of 0.15Ω that is used to connect the inverter to the low voltage side of the single-phase transformer (120 V : 21 V) through an ac grid breaker. The high side of the transformer is connected to a 5kVA VARIAC (variable 3 phase autotransformer) used to represent the ac grid. It is worth mentioning that the dc bus voltage (48 V minus peak voltage ripple) of the inverter has to be higher than the peak value of the ac side voltage (30 V peak) for full control of the power flow. A Hall effect current sensor (LA55-P, LEM) is used to monitor the ac current of the inverter and provide a feedback signal to the ac current control loop. A voltage sensor (LV100, LEM) is employed to monitor the voltage at the low side of the transformer. It provides synchronism for the reference current of the inverter and also allows the measurement of the phase and magnitude of the voltage at that point. Another voltage sensor (LV100, LEM) is placed at the dc side of the inverter to provide feedback signal to dc bus voltage control loop.

A digital signal processor (DSP) development kit (DS-1103, dSPACE) was employed to monitor and implement the control circuit of the inverter. The inverter ac side voltage and current and the dc side voltage are sensed and acquired into the dSPACE controller board for processing. The gating signals generated by the dSPACE system that presents low voltage (0-5 V) and needs to be amplified (to 0-15 V) for the gate driver of the IGBTs.

70

The control circuit of the grid interface is implemented in SIMULINK as shown in Fig. 4-2. The ADC (analog to digital conversion) blocks are used to bring the external signals into SIMULINK. Appropriate gain adjustment of the feedback signal is done because of the sensor and dSPACE gains. The reference ac voltage is passed through the PLL to generate the phase, sine and cosine templates, reconstruct a noise free version of the reference voltage for feedforward control and also to provide the rms value of the grid voltage. The circuit diagram inside the PLL block is provided in Fig. 4-3. The ripple estimator circuit inside the main sub-system is shown in Fig. 4-4. It provides the ripple signal which is subtracted from the original dc link voltage. The resulting signal is compared with a reference voltage to regulate the dc link voltage at the desired value. The output signal of the dc bus voltage controller represents the active part of the ac current. The reactive part of the current is calculated from the reference reactive power and magnitude of the ac grid. These two currents are combined to create the actual reference ac current. The ac side current is compared with this and passed through the current controller. Finally the output of the current controller is the control (modulating) voltage for pulse-width modulator, after passing through the feedforward and dead-time compensation blocks. Fig. 4-5 and Fig. 4-6 present the blocks used for the implementation of the voltage and current loop controllers in SIMULINK.



Fig. 4-2 SIMULINK implementation of the control system for the experimental setup



Fig. 4-3 PLL block inside sub-system



Fig. 4-4 Estimator circuit inside sub-system



Fig. 4-5 SIMULINK implementation of PI voltage controller



Fig. 4-6 SIMULINK implementation of the current controller. (a) PI with feedforward, (b) PR

The PWM block from dSPACE library of SIMULINK uses a triangular carrier signal whose amplitude varies between 0 and 1 V. Therefore, the zero level of the control voltage should be at 0.5 for this block. So a conversion circuit is used to modify the control voltage as shown in Fig. 4-7. The PWM block requires one control signal for each leg of the inverter. At first the actual input control signal is multiplied by a factor of 0.05, so that the peak value is within 0.5 for linear modulation. A dc offset of 0.5 is added to the modulating signal for the first leg. So the signal varies in between 0 and 1, while 0.5 represents the 0 level of the scaled down control voltage. For the second leg, the modulating signal is inverted first, by multiplying with a gain of -1, and then the offset value of 0.5 is added to it. Then the signals are sent to the PWM block to generate the gating signals of the 4 switches with unipolar SPWM.



Fig. 4-7 Conversion circuit for the control voltage to use with PWM block

The dead-time compensation voltage is calculated using equation (3-2). The parameters of the equation are determined from the datasheet of the SEMISTACK module [27], and using these values the dead-time compensation voltage was found to be 1.1 V. The value of the parameters vary depending on the operating conditions, i.e., current, temperature etc. In our application the compensation voltage is calculated for the rated current and the temperature is considered as 25° C. Fig. 4-8 shows the dead-time compensation circuit used in the experiment.



Fig. 4-8 Dead-time compensation circuit

4.3 THE DSP DEVELOPMENT SYSTEM

The dSPACE system is a common hardware architecture used for rapid prototyping of electrical control systems. It is composed of a DS-1103 PPC controller board and also equipped with a Motorola PowerPC 604e processor that allows for the simulation of large-scale floating-point control algorithms in real-time. A full range of I/O devices are available on-board. Automatic code can be generated from block diagrams using the Real-Time Interface in SIMULINK. I/O functions are specified graphically as part of the simulation model. Therefore, the control circuit can be developed in MATLAB/SIMULINK for practical control of an external plant by the inclusion of I/O blocks in the control circuits.

4.3.1 HARDWARE ARCHITECTURE

The embedded Motorola PowerPC 604e processor allows fast floating-point calculation at 333 MHz. This high-performance superscalar microprocessor has three integer execution units, one floating-point arithmetic unit, and a separate load/store unit for fast memory access. It has 32 KByte on-chip cache for instruction and data. A 2 MByte local memory is used for program and data of the simulation model. The local memory is fully cached and cannot be accessed by the host PC in standard operation mode. For data buffering and exchange between PowerPC and the host, up to 128 MByte of non-cached global memory is available. The host interface of the board is used to perform board setups, program downloads, and runtime data transfer.

The board is suitable for a wide range of closed-loop applications due to its large number of I/O devices. High-resolution A/D converters (16-bits and 12 bits) with a sampling time of 4 μ s and 800 ns, respectively, are available, as well as D/A output channels with a resolution of 14-bit and a 5 μ s settling time. Besides, it also consists of 32 digital I/O channels and a serial line interface.

4.3.2 Real-Time Interface to Simulink

MATLAB/SIMULINK is widely used for modeling, analysis, design and off-line simulation. The Real-Time Interface enhances the SIMULINK block library with additional blocks, which provide the link between SIMULINK and the real-time hardware, as shown in Fig. 4-9. To graphically specify an I/O channel the corresponding block icon is picked up from the I/O block library and attached to the SIMULINK controller model. I/O parameters, such as voltage ranges or resolutions, can be set in appropriate dialog boxes. At first, The SIMULINK model is transferred into real-time code, using the Real-Time Workshop, state flow control, and the Real-Time Interface. Code generation includes the I/O channel specification and the multitasking setup, which are translated into appropriate function calls of the Real-Time Library. It is a C function library providing a high-level programming interface to the hardware.

MATLAB	Simulink			
Real-Time Workshop	State flow			
Real-Time Interface				
Real-Time Hardware	Real-Time Library			

Fig. 4-9 The Real-Time Interface in the MATLAB/SIMULINK environment

4.3.3 SIMULINK BLOCK LIBRARY FOR DS-1103

Based on the microprocessor units on the board, the block library for the DS-1103 PowerPC Controller Board is subdivided into two major parts. The library shown in Fig. 4-10 comprises all I/O units that are directly served by the PowerPC master processor and it includes block icons for the standard I/O channels such as A/D, D/A converters, digital I/O and incremental encoder blocks. The slave DSP library, shown in Fig. 4-11, offers frequently used functions of the TMS320F240, such as single-phase and three-phase PWM signal generation, frequency measurement, A/D conversion, and digital I/O.



Fig. 4-10 Master Processor block library for SIMULINK



Fig. 4-11 Slave DSP block library for SIMULINK

4.4 EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS

The results presented in the previous Chapter are verified in terms of the experimental result in this Section. Experimental results are provided to verify the performance of the proposed control strategy. The performance of the voltage controller, current controller, and estimator are verified. Finally the performance of the PV inverter with small dc link capacitor is compared with the standard scheme. The real power is provided to the dc link of the inverter from the SAS. The inverter supplies it to the grid. The reference reactive power input is provided in control desk of dSPACE and the inverter should supply or absorb that amount of reactive power.

4.4.1 PERFORMANCE OF THE CURRENT CONTROLLER

The performance of the current controllers (PI, PI with grid feedforward and PR) was verified first. In this case, the SAS was disconnected, and a rectifier with a large dc capacitor was connected to the input of the inverter. So, the dc link behaves as a voltage source. Thus, there is no need for a dc bus voltage control loop and compensation for the dc bus voltage ripple. Since the dead-time is inherent in the gate drive circuit, the dead-time compensator is used for this test. An arbitrary reference current was created. Fig. 4-12(a) shows the reference current and output current for the three current control schemes. For the PI current controller alone, there is a large phase error between the reference and the output current without feedforward of grid voltage in steady-state. When the grid voltage feedforward signal is added, the phase error is significantly reduced. In case of PR current controller, the steady state error is zero. Fig. 4-12(b) shows the transient response for the PI with grid voltage feedforward and for the PR

current controller. The reference current is changed from rated value to 80% of rated value at 3.2 and 1.47 s for PI with feedforward and PR respectively (in their respective figure). The output current follows the reference current and settles down to the steady state almost instantaneously.





4.4.2 PERFORMANCE OF VOLTAGE CONTROLLER AND ESTIMATOR

The performance of the voltage controller and estimator was determined using the control circuit of Fig. 4-2. In this case, the SAS supplies power to the dc link of the PV inverter and the voltage loop controller is designed for a PM of 45° at a cross-over frequency of 50 Hz for the small dc link capacitor. Fig. 4-13 shows the performance of the estimator for operation with large dc bus ripple. The steady state and the transient response of dc link voltage (V_{dc}) , compensated signal for dc bus voltage control $(V_{comp} (= V_{dc} - Ripple))$, the estimated ripple (*Ripple*), and output current of the inverter (i_{out}) are included. In steady state, V_{comp} is almost a ripple free signal. This allows the operation of the controller with large cross-over frequency and low distorted output current. The reference value for the dc link voltage is changed from 48 V to 40 V at 2.13 s while keeping the input current to the dc link the same as before for analyzing the transient response of the system. V_{comp} follows the average value of the dc bus voltage after the disturbance, since the magnitude of the ripple depends on the instantaneous value of the active component of current. The dc bus voltage reaches the steady state within around 1.5 ac line cycles, which complies with the simulation result of the previous Chapter.

81



Fig. 4-13 Performance of the voltage loop controller with estimator.(a) Steady state response, (b) Transient response for a step change of dc link reference voltage from 48 V to 40 V

4.4.3 EFFECT OF THE DEAD-TIME AND DC BUS VOLTAGE RIPPLE

Fig. 4-14 presents the waveform of the reference and output current and their associated frequency spectrum to show the effect of the dead-time compensation. The circuit used for verifying the performance of the PR current controller, is used in this part. The THD of the output current is 6.5% without dead-time compensation, while with dead-time compensation it reduces to 2.4%. The distortion due to the dead-time is more severe around the zero crossing. This might occur because the dead-time of the driver circuit causes some pulses of the PWM signal to be too small at those points, making it difficult for the current to build up.

The same circuit used for verifying the performance of the voltage loop controller and dc bus voltage ripple estimator, is used in this part. Fig. 4-15 shows the experimental waveform of the current with and without dc bus voltage feedforward compensation. The third harmonic reduces from 3.1% to 2.6% of the fundamental component when feedforward ripple compensation is used. The improvement in the practical case is smaller than that obtained in the simulation studies. This might be due to sampling (computation) delay between the measurement of dc bus voltage and the execution of the modified modulated signal that is the key operation of the dc bus voltage ripple feedfoward compensation scheme.





(b)

Fig. 4-14 Effect of dead-time compensation on the output ac current. (a) Time domain waveform, (b) Frequency spectrum



Fig. 4-15 Effect of feedforward ripple compensation on the output ac current. (a) Time domain waveforms, (b) Percentage harmonic components

4.4.4 COMPARISON BETWEEN THE PROPOSED AND THE STANDARD SYSTEMS

The proposed system with ripple estimator and voltage loop controller designed at a cross-over frequency of 50 Hz is compared with the standard system operating with a large dc capacitor and voltage loop controller designed at low (10 Hz) cross-over frequency. The PR current controller is used for both systems.

4.4.4.1 STEADY STATE

Fig. 4-16 shows some waveforms for the inverter operating with large dc bus voltage ripple and rated apparent power for different values of power factor. The waveforms included in the figures are, dc link voltage (V_{dc}) , compensated dc link voltage $(V_{comp} = V_{dc} - Ripple)$ for dc link voltage regulation, output of the voltage loop controller (PI_v) , reference current (I_{ref}) , scaled down grid voltage (V_g) and output current of the inverter (I_{out}) . The ripple of the dc bus is estimated and subtracted from the original dc link voltage. The resulting signal V_{comp} is sent to the voltage loop controller for dc bus voltage regulation. Since both V_{comp} and output of voltage controller present low value for the harmonics, so the reference and output current THD are acceptable. When the current supplied from the SAS changes, i.e., the real power changes, then the voltage loop controller output also changes, to provide the appropriate magnitude of the active component of the reference current. When the system operates for only reactive power compensation, then the output of the voltage controller is a negative dc value, indicating that the inverter absorbs real power from the grid to overcome the losses of the inverter and capacitor to regulate the dc bus voltage. Details of the frequency spectrum of the waveforms can be found later in Table 4-1.









Fig. 4-16 Waveforms for the inverter operating with large dc bus voltage ripple. (a) P = 100 W Q = 0 VAR, (b) P = 80 W Q = 60 VAR, (c) P = 0 W Q = -100 VAR

The results for the inverter operating with large dc bus capacitor and small crossover frequency for the dc bus voltage loop with the same operating conditions are presented in Fig. 4-17. The entire control circuit as used for proposed system except the ripple estimator has been used for this purpose. The peak-to-peak value of the ripple in the output voltage of the PI controller is roughly the same for both schemes as shown later in Table 4-1. In case of standard scheme, the 2nd order harmonic at the output of the voltage loop controller is the dominant harmonic component. Therefore the proposed scheme can provide the same steady state performance as the standard one.







Fig. 4-17 Waveforms for the inverter operating with small dc bus voltage ripple. (a) P = 100 W Q = 0 VAR, (b) P = 80 W Q = 60 VAR, (c) P = 0 W Q = -100 VAR

The harmonic spectra data of the waveforms for 3 different cases (P = 100 W & Q = 0 VAR, P = 80 W & Q = 60 VAR, and P = 0 W & Q = -100 VAR) are shown in Table 4-1. The percentage odd harmonics and total harmonic distortion for the output current of the proposed system is calculated and it complies with the IEEE standard for distributed generation requirement. The output of the voltage loop controller presents the magnitude of the active component of the current which is multiplied with the sine template to obtain the active component of reference current. Therefore, the larger the 2nd and 4th order component at the output of voltage loop controller, the larger will be the 3rd and 5th order harmonic in the reference current as well as in the output current. When in the standard scheme, the inverter supplies 100 W to the grid, the 2nd and 4th order component at the output of voltage loop controller X and 0.011 V respectively, which results in 0.198 A and 0.013 A of 3rd and 5th harmonics in the reference current. Similarly, for

the proposed scheme, the 2^{nd} and 4^{th} harmonic at the output of voltage loop controller are 0.25 V and 0.01 V respectively which results in smaller 3^{rd} and 5^{th} harmonics in the reference current (0.13 A and 0.014 A respectively).

		P = 100 W		P = 80 W		$\mathbf{P} = 0$	
		Q = 0		Q = 60 VAR		Q = -100 VAR	
		Large	Small	Large	Small	Large	Small
		C_{dc}	C_{dc}	C_{dc}	C_{dc}	C_{dc}	C_{dc}
Dc link Voltage	DC	48	48	48	48	48	48
	120Hz	1.501	4.953	1.45	4.607	1.486	5.82
	240Hz	0.04	0.04	0.046	0.145	0.027	0.162
Output of Voltage Controller	DC	4.736	4.61	3.347	3.209	1.234	1.237
	120Hz	0.41	0.25	0.4	0.117	0.406	0.298
	240Hz	0.011	0.01	0.012	0.05	0.005	0.05
Reference Current	60Hz	4.709	4.7	5.0	4.98	6.45	6.39
	180Hz	0.198	0.13	0.196	0.079	0.208	0.154
	300Hz	0.013	0.014	0.01	0.041	0.002	0.033
	420Hz	0.002	0.004	0.004	0.012	0.003	0.023
	540Hz	0.004	0.01	0.003	0.017	0.004	0.009
	60Hz	4.914	4.91	5.127	5.09	6.49	6.52
Output	180Hz	0.228	0.129	0.211	0.071	0.27	0.187
Current	300Hz	0.102	0.131	0.061	0.129	0.096	0.157
	420Hz	0.06	0.04	0.036	0.078	0.026	0.09
	540Hz	0.057	0.06	0.088	0.04	0.12	0.03
THD of Reference Current	%	4.37	2.82	3.94	1.86	3.24	2.52
THD of Output Current	%	5.75	4.09	4.88	3.46	5.23	4.13

 Table 4-1 Frequency content of the signals for different operating conditions.

The dominant switching frequency harmonic current was measured with different PF at rated VA and it is always less than 4% of rated fundamental current. It happens because the output filter was designed considering the ideal condition, but in experiment the losses of the system cause the fundamental current to decrease from the rated value, as a result it is little bit more than the theoretical value. Table 4-1 shows that the dc bus

voltage ripple changes with different PF at rated VA. The peak value of 2nd order component value is more for STACOM operation which complies with simulation result.

4.4.4.2 TRANSIENT RESPONSE

The response of the two systems to a step decrease of 20% in the input power (100 W to 80 W while Q = 0 VAR) injected into the dc bus of the inverter is shown in Fig 4-18. The SAS output current changes from 2.083 A to 1.667 A at 2.67 s for the proposed system and at 3.87 s for the standard system in their respective figures. The signal passed to the voltage loop controller for proposed system follows the average value of the dc bus voltage, therefore the proposed system settles down quickly without any undershot. The standard system takes quite a long time to settle down. As the input power from the SAS decreases, the ripple as well as the output dc value of the voltage loop controller decreases. The transient response of the system when operating as a power conditioner is shown in Fig. 4-19. It shows the variation of the dc bus voltage, output of the voltage loop controller and the ac output current of the inverter when the reactive power supplied by the inverter was reduced from 100 VAR to 80 VAR. The transient response of the system with a small capacitor (large ripple) and higher bandwidth is faster than that of the system with large capacitor and lower bandwidth. There was no significant voltage sag (undershoot) in the dc bus of the first unlike in the second one. There is no significant variation in the average value of the dc bus voltage due to variation of the reactive power. As Q reduces, the fundamental component of the ac current and the losses in the inverter reduce as can be seen in the magnitude of the output voltage of the dc bus voltage controller. Finally, dc bus voltage ripple decreases as the magnitude of the reactive component of the output ac current decreases.


Fig. 4-18 The response of the inverter system for a step decrease in input power.

(a)Small capacitor system, (b) Large capacitor system



Fig. 4-19 The response of the inverter system for a step change in reactive power.(a) Small capacitor system, (b) Large capacitor system

Some additional tests are conducted to verify the performance of the proposed inverter system under transient conditions. In the first case, described by the waveforms shown in Fig. 4-20, the inverter is just connected to the grid. There is no current coming from the SAS and no active power being injected into the grid. The reactive power flow between the inverter and grid is also set at zero. The voltage at the dc bus is regulated at 48 V by the inverter's dc bus voltage control loop. There is virtually no ripple because the active ac current required for compensating the losses in the capacitor and inverter is negligible. The inverter starts supplying 100 W when the SAS starts supplying active power at 1.45 s. The reactive power is still set at 0 VAR. The transient start-up lasts for about 2 ac line cycles.

Fig. 4-21 shows the system's response when the reactive power injected into the grid changes from 0 to 60 VAR at 3.94 s, while it supplies 80 W. The dc bus voltage ripple increases as the total apparent power increases. The output current changes its phase instantaneously following the disturbance. The dc bus average voltage shows a small undershot as it suddenly starts supplying reactive power. The sudden real power turn off from 100 W to 0 W at 2.76 s is shown in Fig. 4-22, while reactive power is set at 0 VAR. The dc bus voltage is regulated at 48 V. Since the losses are negligible so the output of the voltage controller is almost zero. Therefore the output current is also zero.



Fig. 4-20 Waveforms showing start-up transient for the PV inverter system



Fig. 4-21 Waveforms showing sudden change of reactive power (real power is the same)



Fig. 4-22 Waveforms showing turn-off transient for the PV inverter system

4.5 CONCLUSION

This Chapter has presented the experimental results to validate the theoretical analysis and simulation results presented in previous Chapters. First, the hardware used to implement the set-up has been described in details. A small-scale laboratory prototype was implemented. The control scheme for the inverter was implemented in a DSP development kit from dSPACE with user interface that allows monitoring and variation of the parameters of the system. It employed the dc bus voltage ripple estimator, dc bus voltage controller, the PLL, output ac current controller, dead-time compensation and feedforward ripple compensation described in previous chapters. The experimental results demonstrate the effectiveness of those circuits. The current controllers (PI with grid voltage feedforward and PR) significantly reduce the steady state error. The dc bus

voltage ripple estimator allowed the use of a larger crossover frequency for the dc bus voltage control loop while reducing the low order harmonic distortion in the reference current. In this way, the transient response of the dc bus voltage loop is faster. It was shown that the variation of the reactive power injected or absorbed by the inverter causes a small transient in the dc bus voltage than a similar variation in the active power supplied by the solar array simulator. Star-up and shut-down tests were also conducted successfully.

CHAPTER 5 CONCLUSION

5.1 SUMMARY

The Thesis describes a control strategy for the inverter of a dual power stage single-phase grid interface for distributed power generation units, suitable for operation with a large intermediate dc bus voltage ripple. In such a case, one can use a small, nonelectrolytic capacitor for increased reliability. The main objective of the grid-connected inverter is to transfer active power into the ac side. With an adequate control scheme, the inverter can also provide and absorb reactive power for power factor compensation and ac bus voltage regulation, what adds value to the DG unit.

The dual power stage scheme allows a good degree of decoupling between the 2nd order current harmonic that appears at the dc bus of the inverter and the current in the DG source that is in the input of the dc-dc converter. This facilitates the implementation of maximum power point tracking algorithms for photovoltaic arrays. The inverter is controlled to behave as a current source, presenting an inner current loop and an outer voltage loop for the regulation of the dc bus voltage. The output of the voltage loop controller is the peak value of the reference active current of the current loop and should be ideally a dc signal, with no ripple, to create a sinusoidal reference current. This is hard to achieve when the voltage to be controlled presents a large low frequency ripple. The alternative sought in this Thesis was the use of a dc bus voltage estimator that can minimize the magnitude of the low frequency harmonics at the input of the voltage

controller which then can be designed to have a higher bandwidth for faster transient responses. This has been done before, but not for an inverter that can operate with variable power factor, from unity to zero (reactive power compensator). It was found that the ESR of the dc bus capacitor and the flow of ripple current in the output branch of the dc-dc converter can decrease somewhat the accuracy of the ripple estimator. However, it was still possible to obtain a reference current that is less distorted than that of a conventional large dc capacitor and a small (10 Hz) bandwidth for the voltage loop.

The ripple of the dc link also appears as a time varying envelope in the inverter output voltage waveform and it introduces low order voltage harmonics. Its impact on the output current distortion for the inverter operating in closed loop is relatively small, but it was further reduced using a dc bus voltage ripple feedforward approach. For low voltage application, the relatively large dead-time of the SKHI22IGBT driver affected the output current distortion significantly, requiring a dead-time compensation logic for meeting the stringent THD requirements of the international standard for distributed generation.

Regarding the current control loop, both current controllers (PI current controller with grid voltage feedforward and PR current controller) exhibits almost the same performance for typical design specifications. Steady state error exists for PI current controller. The feedforward of grid voltage minimizes this error significantly, but cannot make it zero, because of the limited gain at concerned (grid) frequency. The PR controller eliminates this problem due to its inherent high gain at the resonant frequency that is selected as the grid frequency.

The performance of the proposed system was compared to that of a standard grid interface operating with a small dc bus voltage ripple and a low bandwidth for the voltage loop. Simulation was carried out for both systems in PSIM®. The effectiveness of the compensation circuits, voltage ripple estimator, current controllers (PI with grid voltage feedforward and PR) and the dc bus voltage control loop were verified by simulation. The low order harmonic content in the steady state and percentage overshot/undershot or settling time in transient were used as performance index for the two systems. The use of a voltage ripple estimator in the proposed system ensures lower value for individual harmonics and total harmonic distortion of the output current compared to the standard scheme. The compensated signal sent for dc bus voltage regulation presents very low value of harmonics and follows the average value of the dc bus voltage in the transient, and settles down to the steady state value within 1.5 cycles.

Finally a laboratory prototype was built to validate the simulation results. The control circuit for the inverter was implemented with a digital signal processing kit. The details of the experimental setup and experimental procedure have been discussed. A number of tests that demonstrate the superior performance of the proposed system under steady state and transient conditions have been presented.

5.2 SUGGESTIONS FOR FUTURE WORK

- (1) Develop a modified version of the dc bus voltage ripple estimator to incorporate harmonic compensation of the local load, i.e., active power filter application.
- (2) Determining a harmonic transfer function model of the entire system that can mathematically present the interactions of the harmonics of the dc bus and grid.
- (3) Design of a control loop for the regulation of the magnitude of the ac voltage at the point of common coupling of the DG grid interface.

REFERENCES

- [1] J. W. Twidell, and A. D. Weir, "Renewable Energy Resources", 2nd edition, London; New York : Taylor & Francis, 2006.
- [2] "Trends in Photovoltaic Applications : Survey Report of Selected IEA Countries between 1992 and 2006", International Energy Agency – Photovoltaic Power Systems Program, Report IEA-PVPS T1-16:2007.
- [3] M. Calais, J. Myrzik, T. Spooner, and V. G. Agelidis, "Inverters for Single-Phase Grid-Connected Photovoltaic Systems - An Overview", Proceedings of 2002 IEEE Power Electronics Specialist Conference (PESC'02), vol. 2, pp. 1995-2000, Jun. 2002.
- [4] S. B. Kjaer, J. K. Pedersen, and F. Blaabjerg, "A Review of Single-Phase Grid-Connected Inverters for Photovoltaic Modules", IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications, vol. 41, no. 5, pp. 1292-1306, Sept. /Oct. 2005.
- [5] Y. Xue, L. Chang, S. B. Kjaer, J. Bordonau, and T. Shimizu, "Topologies of Single-Phase Inverters for Small Distributed Power Generators : an Overview ", IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics, vol. 19, no. 5, pp. 1305-1314, Sept. 2004.
- [6] M. L. Gasperi, "A Method for Predicting the Expected Life of Bus Capacitors", Proceedings of 1997 IEEE Industry Applications Conference, vol. 2, pp. 1042-1047, Oct. 1997.

- [7] V. Blasko, and V. Kaura, "A Novel Control to Actively Damp Resonance in Input LC Filter of a Three-Phase Voltage Source Converter", IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications, vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 542-550, Mar./Apr. 1997.
- [8] M. Liserre, R. Teodorescu, and F. Blaabjerg, "Stability of Grid-Connected PV Inverters with Large Grid Impedance Variation," Proceedings of 2004 IEEE Power Electronics Specialist Conference (PESC'04), vol. 6, pp. 4773-4779, June 2004.
- [9] IEEE Std. 1547-2003, "IEEE Standard for Interconnecting Distributed Resources with Electric Power Systems".
- [10] S. Buso, L. Malesani, and P. Mattavelli, "Comparison of Current Control Techniques for Active Filter Applications," IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics, vol. 45, pp. 722-729, Oct. 1998.
- [11] Z. Luo, Y. Zhang, and L. A. C. Lopes, "A Simple Control Circuit for a Three-Level Hysteresis Current Controlled Voltage Source Converter", Proceedings of 2006 IEEE International Symposium on Industrial Electronics, vol. 2, pp. 751-756, 9-13 July 2006.
- [12] C. Cecati, A. Dell'Aquila, M. Liserre, and V. G. Monopoli, "Design of H-bridge Multilevel Active Rectifier for Traction Systems", IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications, vol. 39, pp. 1541-1550, Sept./Oct. 2003.
- [13] X. Yuan, W. Merk, H. Stemmler, and J. Allmeling, "Stationary-Frame Generalized Integrators for Current Control of Active Power Filters with Zero Steady-State Error for Current Harmonics of Concern Under Unbalanced and Distorted Operating Conditions", IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications, Vol. 38, No. 2, pp. 523– 532, Mar./Apr. 2002.

- [14] A. Kotsopoulos, J. L. Duarte, and M. A. M. Hendrix, "Predictive DC Voltage Control of Single-Phase PV Inverters with Small DC Link Capacitance", Proceedings of 2003 IEEE International Symposium on Industrial Electronics (ISIE'03), Vol. 2, pp. 793 – 797, June 2003.
- [15] T. Brekken, N. Bhiwapurkar, M. Rathi, N. Mohan, C. Henze, and L. R. Moumneh, "Utility-Connected Power Converter for Maximizing Power Transfer from a Photovoltaic Source while Drawing Ripple-Free Current", Proceedings of 2002 IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference (PESC'02), Vol. 3, pp. 1518–1522, June 2002.
- [16] B. K. Bose, and D. Kastha, "Electrolytic Capacitor Elimination in Power Electronic System by High Frequency Active Filter", Conference Record of the 1991 IEEE Industry Applications Society Annual Meeting, pp. 869 – 878, Sept./Oct. 1991.
- [17] S. -Z. Dai, N. Lujara, and B. -T. Ooi, "A Unity Power Factor Current-Regulated SPWM Rectifier with a Notch Feedback for Stabilization and Active Filtering", IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics, Vol. 7, No.2, pp. 356-363, Apr. 1992.
- [18] J. M. Chang, W. N. Chang, and S. J. Chiang, "Single-Phase Grid-Connected PV System using Three-Arm Rectifier-Inverter," IEEE Transactions on Aerospace and Electronic Systems, Vol. 42, No. 1, pp. 211-219, Jan. 2006.
- [19] C. Y. Hsu, and H. Y. Wu, "A New Single-Phase Active Power Filter with Reduced Energy-Storage Capacity", IEE proceedings on Electric Power Applications, vol. 143, pp. 25-30, Jan. 1996.

- [20] M. Ciobotaru, R. Theodorescu, and F. Blaabjerg, "Control of Single-Stage Single-Phase PV Inverter", Proceedings of European Power Electronics Conference (EPE 2005), pp. P.1-P.10, Sept. 2005.
- [21] D. N. Zmood and D. G. Holmes, "Stationary Frame Current Regulation of PWM Inverters with Zero Steady State Errors", Proceedings of 1999 IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference (PESC'99), vol. 2, pp. 1185-1190, June/Jul. 1999.
- [22] T. Thomas, K. Haddad, G. Joos, and A. Jaafari, "Design and Performance of Active Power Filters", Proceedings of IEEE Industry Applications Magazine, vol. 4, Issue 5, pp. 38-46, Sep./Oct. 1998.
- [23] N. Mohan, T. M. Undeland, and W. P. Robbins, "Power Electronics Converters, Applications, and Design", 3rd Edition, Wiley Publishers, 2003.
- [24] L. Tang and B. T.-Ooi, "Elimination of "Harmonic Transfer through Converters" in VSC-Based Multi-terminal DC Systems by AC/DC Decoupling", IEEE transactions on Power Delivery, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 402-409, Jan. 2008.
- [25] A. R. Munoz and T. A. Lipo, "On-line Dead-Time Compensation Technique for Open-Loop PWM-VSI Drives", IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics, vol. 14, no.
 4, pp. 683-689, July 1999.
- [26] M. Ciobotaru, R. Teodorescu, and F. Blaabjerg, "A New Single-Phase PLL Structure Based on Second Order Generalized Integrator", Proceedings of 2006 IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference (PESC'06), pp. 1-6, June 2006.
- [27] SEMISTACK Educational System, datasheet, SEMIKRON products, <u>http://www.semikron.com/</u>.

APPENDIX

A-1. DC-DC BOOST CONVERTER ACTING AS CURRENT SOURCE

This appendix deals with the verification by simulation of the impact of having a dc-dc converter operating with input current control, as for systems with maximum power point tracking (MPPT), on the current injected in the dc bus of the single-phase grid interface discussed in the main body of the thesis. A small signal model is derived for the dc-dc converter to allow the design of the current controller. Then, simulation results are presented for the complete system (dc-dc converter + inverter) operating at rated power.

Fig. A1-1 shows the circuit diagram of a boost converter with average input current control using PWM. The PV panel in the input of the converter is modeled by a dc source for the sake of simplicity. There one sees that the input inductor current of the boost is compared with the reference current. The reference current can come from an MPPT algorithm for a PV panel. The error signal generated from the comparator passes through a linear controller which gives the required control (modulating) signal for the PWM modulator that produces the gating signal for the switch of the boost converter. The small signal model of the converter is derived assuming operation in the continuous conduction mode (CCM), with rated power delivered to a resistive load as follows.

When the switch (S) is 'on',

$$v_{in} = v_I \quad \text{and} \quad i_C + i_R = 0 \tag{A-1}$$

$$dv_{in} = dv_L \quad \text{and} \quad di_C + di_R = 0 \tag{A-2}$$



Fig. A1-1 Circuit diagram of boost converter with average current mode control Where, v_{in} , v_L , i_C and i_R are the input voltage, inductor voltage, capacitor current and the load resistance current respectively. *d* is the duty cycle of the switch.

Similarly, when the switch is 'off',

$$v_{in} = v_L + v_{out}$$
 and $i_C + i_R = i_L$ (A-3)

$$(1-d)v_{in} = (1-d)v_L + (1-d)v_{out}$$
 and $(1-d)i_C + (1-d)i_R = (1-d)i_L$ (A-4)

Where v_{out} and i_L are the output voltage and inductor current respectively. Therefore,

$$v_{in} = v_L + (1-d)v_{out}$$
 and $i_C + i_R = di_L$ (A-5)

$$v_{in} = L \frac{di_L}{dt} + (1 - d) v_{out} \text{ and } C \frac{dv_{out}}{dt} + \frac{v_{out}}{R} = di_L$$
 (A-6)

Applying small variation around the operating point,

$$v_{in} = V_{in}, \quad i_L = I_L + \tilde{i}_L, \quad v_{out} = V_{out} + \tilde{v}_{out}, \quad d = D + \tilde{d}$$
 A-7)

So,

$$V_{in} = L \frac{d\left(I_L + \tilde{i}_L\right)}{dt} + \left(1 - D - \tilde{d}\right) \left(V_{out} + \tilde{v}_{out}\right)$$
(A-8)

Neglecting the steady state value and the product of two small variation,

$$0 = L \frac{d\tilde{i}_L}{dt} + \tilde{v}_{out} - D\tilde{v}_{out} - \tilde{d}V_{out}$$
(A-9)

Therefore, in Laplace domain,

$$sLI_{L}(s) + V_{out}(s)(1-D) - D(s)V_{out} = 0$$

$$V_{out}(s) = \frac{1}{(1-D)} [D(s)V_{out} - sLI_{L}(s)]$$
(A-10)

Again, considering the current equation of A-6 and applying small variation,

$$(1 - D - \tilde{d})(I_L + \tilde{i}_L) = C \frac{d\left(V_{out} + \tilde{v}_{out}\right)}{dt} + \frac{V_{out} + \tilde{v}_{out}}{R}$$

Following the same procedure as stated above,

$$I_{L}(s)(1-D) - D(s)I_{L} = \left(sC + \frac{1}{R}\right)V_{out}(s)$$
 (A-11)

Therefore, from equation A-10 and equation A-11, the relationship between duty cycle and inductor current can be given as,

$$\frac{I_{L}(s)}{D(s)} = \frac{(1-D)I_{L} + \frac{V_{o}}{R} + sCV_{out}}{R(1-D)^{2} + s^{2}LC + s\frac{L}{R}}$$
(A-12)

If V_{ctrl} and \hat{V}_{ST} are the control voltage and peak value of sawtooth carrier respectively, then, $D = \frac{V_{ctrl}}{\hat{V}_{ST}}$. Since $\frac{V_{out}}{R} = I_R = (1-D)I_L$, the transfer function describing the relationship between

control voltage and inductor current is given as,

$$\frac{I_L(s)}{V_{curl}(s)} = \frac{1}{\hat{V}_{sT}} \left[\frac{2(1-D)I_L + sCV_{out}}{(1-D)^2 + s^2LC + s\frac{L}{R}} \right]$$
(A-13)

The power supplied by the PV array (input voltage source) is assumed constant (100W). The input and output voltages of the converter are 24 V and 48 V respectively. The inductor and capacitor are designed considering the allowable high frequency ripple in the input current (3%) and the output voltage (1%) respectively. The main parameter values for the converter are provided in Table A1-1.

Rated power	100 W
Input Voltage	24 V
Output Voltage	48 V
Nominal duty cycle	0.5
Input Current	4.17 A
Output Current	2.083 A
Inductor	1 mH
Capacitor	5 µF
Equivalent Output Load	23.04 Ω
Switching frequency	100 kHz
Peak value of carrier	10 V

Table A1-1 Parameters of the boost converter

The bode plot of the uncompensated current loop as given by A-13 is obtained as shown in Fig. A1-2.



Fig. A1-2 Bode plot of the uncompensated current loop

At the desired cross-over frequency (10 kHz), the system provides a gain of -21.993 dB and an angle of -97.48 degree. A PI type-2 controller is designed for a PM of 55 degree. Fig. A1-3 shows the bode plot of the compensated loop transfer function and the controller. The transfer function of the controller is given by,

$$G_c(s) = \frac{K_{Pl}(1+s\tau)}{s\tau(1+sT_P)} = \frac{12.579(1+6.5\times10^{-5}s)}{6.5\times10^{-5}s(1+3.897\times10^{-6}s)}$$



Fig. A1-3 Bode plot of the compensated current loop and controller

To verify the operation of the two cascaded converters, the resistive load of the boost converter is removed and it is connected to the dc bus of the inverter through a small inductor (0.5 mH) is used. The power circuit used for simulation is shown in Fig. A1-4.



Fig. A1-4 Power circuit of the PV inverter supplied from a boost converter

Fig. A1-5(a) shows the main waveforms of the boost converter. The reference current is 4.167 A and the current extracted from the source is the same and it does not present any 2nd order component in the input (PV) current. The control voltage of the boost varies with a 120 Hz component around the nominal dc value to regulate the input current, due to the ripple present in the dc bus of the inverter. The average value of the output dc current from the boost is 2.083 A but one clearly see the presence of a 2nd order component. This can have an impact on the accuracy of the ripple estimator that assumed that all 2nd order current harmonic at the dc side of the inverter would flow through the capacitor. Fig. A1-5(b) shows the main waveforms of the inverter. The dc bus voltage is regulated at 48 V with a large 2nd order ripple. The estimated ripple is subtracted from the original dc bus voltage and passed through the controller for dc bus voltage regulation. The output of the voltage loop controller presents almost a pure dc signal for reference current generation. This shows that the impact of the 2nd order harmonic that flows through the output branch of the dc-dc converter on the accuracy of the ripple estimator can be neglected and that the low frequency distortion in the ac side current of the inverter is very small.



(b)

Fig. A1-5 Waveforms of the entire system. (a) Boost converter, (b) Inverter

A-2. ELECTRONIC CIRCUIT FOR THE GATING SIGNALS OF VSI

